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FOREWORD 

  

On behalf of the Board, Management and Staff of the Tourism Regulatory 

Authority (TRA), I am pleased to present to you the Authority’s revised Strategic 
plan for the period 2018-2022. The Authority having been operationalized in 
2014, the first Strategic Plan (2014-18) provided the platform to set up systems, 

processes and the necessary infrastructure to kick-start execution of the 
Authority’s mandate.  

This Strategic Plan (2018-2022) has been implemented for the last three years 

from the Financial Year 2018/2019 to date. Although this Strategic Plan (2018-
2022) came at a time when the tourism sector in Kenya had experienced 

significant growth in international tourist arrivals, this mid-term review comes 
at a time when the sector has experienced a downturn of significant 
proportions globally due to the outbreak of the Covid-19 pandemic. The 

pandemic brought with it aversion behavior effects from the fear of catching the 
virus which has in turn led to the fear of association with others globally. 

Consequently, majority of the world population has been grounded in their 
respective countries and homes. There is no doubt that the tourism industry is 
taking the biggest hit given the measures taken by governments to shut down 

international and some local boarders in an attempt to contain the spread of 
the virus. As such, it has created an economic crisis on both the supply and 
demand side of tourism. Evidently, the world economy is staring at a global 

economic recession coupled with massive loss of livelihoods. However, over the 
years the tourism sector has proven to be very resilient and through its’ 

multiplier effect, the sector has been able to facilitate other sectors to recover 
from major economic shocks. Therefore, considering the importance of the 
tourism sector to the economy, tourism is one of the soft targets the country 

can focus on to rejuvenate the economy during the Covid period. As such, due 
to its forward and backward linkages with other sectors of the economy, 

tourism is likely to generate a ripple effect throughout the economy within a 
short time after recovery. 

The key to fighting this pandemic as has been touted by many organizations 

such as the World Health Organization, UNWTO, Health Practitioners and 
Governments globally has been hygiene, social distancing and wearing of 

masks. It has also been strongly observed that, most people have become 
“germaphobic”. Hence, most travelers are now placing greater emphasis on 
hygiene and safety. As such, the Covid-19 pandemic has heralded the “new 

normal” thus the standards of our tourism product offering call for greater 
emphasis now more than ever. Moreover, the Authority is cognizant of the fact 
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that this is an unprecedented event that requires an unprecedented response. 
We are also alive to the fact that there are no rules or playbook for this 

situation and the right answer is constantly shifting. The starting point for a 
successful recovery strategy, therefore, there must be a clear understanding 

and recognition of the changing face of tourism and consumption patterns of 
the ‘new tourist’. Thus, the need to prepare the industry to adapt to the 
changing consumer preferences. Therefore, once this pandemic has passed, 

and the ‘new tourist’ has started to travel, it will be imperative for destination 
Kenya to position herself as appealing to the needs of the “germaphobic” tourist.  

The challenges in the current operating environment present a scenario 
whereby the Authority will continually adjust its regulatory model to conform 
to the changing tourism environment. In this revised Strategic Plan therefore, 

the Regulator intends to prioritize facilitating tourism businesses through 
digitization of tourism services, development & implementation of sector 
specific safety & security and quality standards for tourism service providers to 

be able to bounce back. Through this strategic framework, the Authority 
envisions playing a coordinating role of rallying industry players together 

through collaborative networks to enhance uptake of quality standards in 
business operations, standards development, and adoption of digital tourism, 
innovation and technology through technical advisory services and capacity 

building of tourism and hospitality practitioners. It is our utmost belief that 
these actions will help mainstream ethical practices and quality in the sector 

and enhance development of a well-regulated tourism sector for 
competitiveness and sustainability.  

It is imperative to note that this reviewed Strategic Framework was developed 

through extensive consultations with both internal and external stakeholders 
with the Authority’s Board playing a pivotal role in providing guidance towards 
the crystallization of our vision “A centre of Tourism Regulatory Excellence”.  

This revised Strategic Plan, envisages putting the Authority on the growth 
trajectory which will see TRA play an even greater role in supporting the 

realization of the global Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), Kenya’s long-
term development strategy -the Vision 2030 and the “Big Four” agenda. 
Besides leveraging the co-regulatory framework for destination competitiveness 

and sustainability, the plan envisions significant investments by the Authority 
in enhancing its information technology infrastructure to facilitate execution of 
its mandate.  

I must note that the Authority is cognizant of the important role of County 
Governments in the development of the tourism sector. Through the co-

regulatory approach and implementation of the stakeholder engagement 
strategy, the Authority envisions to actively engage County Governments to 
attain the strategic goals.  Thus, I wish to emphasize that, the achievement of 
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this revised Strategic Plan objectives will require concerted effort and 
engagement with all stakeholders to develop and promote a conducive 

regulatory environment for a dynamic, competitive and sustainable tourism 
sector.  

On behalf of the Board of the Authority, I wish to assure you of our 
commitment to full implementation of this revised Strategic Plan during the 
remaining period as per the implementation matrix herein.  

I therefore call upon all our stakeholders to walk with us on this 
transformational journey of championing quality and excellence as we take 
advantage of new opportunities and frontiers to enhance destination 

competitiveness and sustainability.  

 

 

  

  

Pauline W. Muthigani 

CHAIRPERSON  
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PREFACE 

Since its’ operationalization in the year 2014 and the first three years of the 

current Strategic Plan 2018-2022, the Authority has managed to realize a 
number of milestones. This Revised Strategic Plan 2018-2022 is therefore the 
culmination of a comprehensive analysis of the achievements, challenges and 

lessons learnt during implementation of the first three years of the Strategic 
Plan (2018-2022). It is also an internalization of the tourism industry 
expectations vis-à-vis the Authority’s mandate in the attainment of vision 

2030, MTP III (2018-2022), Tourism Sector Plan and the “Big Four” agenda 
amidst the challenging operating environment brought about by the Covid-19 

pandemic.  

Kenya’s Vision 2030 third Medium Term Plan 2018-2022 and Tourism Sector 
Plan (2018-2022) recognize the role of standards for tourism facilities and 

services in the promotion and marketing of Kenya as a tourist destination. 
Although outbreak of the Covid-19 pandemic punctuated the Sector’s 

aspirations in realizing the goals of the Vision, the launch of the Magical 
Kenya, Tourism and Travel Health and Safety Protocols for the ‘New Normal’ in 
the year 2020 facilitated a gradual reopening of the industry. Given that the 

protocols were just a stop-gap measure, trends in the global marketplace 
continue to emphasize on high safety and hygiene standards for tourism 
product offerings. This has prompted the Regulator to readjust its regulatory 

model through rigorous development and implementation of quality standards 
to enhance destination competitiveness and appeal for sustainability.  It is 

therefore envisaged that through effective and efficient execution of this revised 
strategic framework revolving around the epitomes of the co-regulatory 
framework, the Authority will live up to the tourism sectors’ vision “to be a top 

10 long haul tourist destination offering a high-end diverse and distinctive 
visitor experience”.   

This revised Plan envisions creating a conducive regulatory environment to not 

only support growth of the tourism sector but also spur inclusive economic 
growth through the sector’s forward and backward linkages with other sectors 

of the economy and multiplier effect. As such, the plan not only presents our 
roadmap for the remaining two years but is also an embodiment of our 
collective promise to all our stakeholders on the quality of service delivery they 

should expect from the Authority.  

As the product of the Authority’s strategic thinking utilizing the Balanced Score 

Card (BSC) methodology, the Plan encapsulates the key strategic issues into 
five (5) thematic areas namely; institutional capacity, co-regulation, 
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standardization, corporate image and service delivery. In line with the five 
themes of excellence, thirteen (13) Strategic Objectives were identified to 

provide the scope for the planning period.   

To ensure full implementation of this revised Strategic Plan, the Authority will 

prioritize allocation of resources, translate the implementation matrix into 
annual workplans and cascade to all staff. An appropriate monitoring and 
evaluation framework has been put in place to track the implementation 

progress.  

I wish to extend my sincere gratitude to the Authority’s Board for their strategic 
guidance and support, both the internal and external stakeholders who 

contributed immensely to the development of this revised framework, the 
Strategic Plan Technical Committee for their expertise and the entire TRA 

fraternity whose dedication and commitment will ensure realization of the 
strategic objectives for the remaining plan period.  

  

  

  

Kennedy Lwenyi 

Ag. DIRECTOR GENERAL 
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

 

Tourism Regulatory Authority (TRA) is a State Corporation in the Ministry of 
Tourism and Wildlife established under section 4 of the Tourism Act 2011 and 

is mandated under section 6 to regulate the tourism sector in Kenya. To 
effectively and efficiently execute this mandate, the Authority has been 

implementing its Five Year Strategic Plan for the period 2018-2022. The 
strategic direction and overarching intent of the Authority is spelt out as: -  

Vision 

A centre of tourism regulatory excellence 

Mission 

To develop and promote a conducive regulatory environment for a dynamic, 
competitive and sustainable Tourism Sector 

Core Values 

Professionalism 

Integrity 

Collaboration 

Innovation 

Teamwork 

(PICIT) 

 

This revised strategic framework retained the Five Themes of Excellence as 

strategic areas thus; Institutional Capacity, Co-Regulation, Standardization, 
Corporate Image, and Service Delivery. These Themes are supported by 

Thirteen (13) Strategic Objectives each backed by specific initiatives. These 
Strategic Objectives are: Enhance customer satisfaction; Enhance national 
cohesion and values; Enhance financial sustainability of the Authority; Improve 

financial management; Enhance quality of service within the tourism sector; 
Enhance professionalism in the tourism sector; Enhance standards in the 
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tourism sector; Facilitate tourism trade; Monitor trends in the tourism sector; 
Enhance partnerships and collaborations; Improve the management of human 

capital; Enhance automation at the Authority and; Improve the working 
environment. 

The above Strategic Objectives were aligned with the four perspectives of the 
Balanced Score Card namely; Stakeholders, Finance, Operations and 
Organizational Capacity. 

The current mid-term review sought to evaluate the extent to which the 
Authority has implemented its strategic actions for the first 3 years, the lessons 
learnt and probably, the constraints that might have hampered implementation 

of the envisioned actions.  

The mid-term target for the Strategic Plan 2018-2022 was 80% of the total Five 

(5) year target. Overall, the Authority realized a score of 31.7%. A number of 
factors were cited as having been encountered during mid-term implementation 
of 2018-2022 Strategic Plan including: Delay in appointment of the full Board 

which delayed approval of key Strategic Plan programs, plans and policy 
documents; Budgetary constraints including budget cuts or funds being 

released sometimes towards the end of the quarter in question or when the 
quarter had ended; Lack of timely submission of SP implementation progress 
reports; Outbreak of Covid-19 pandemic; Unbundled roles of national and 

county governments in regard to tourism development; Low uptake of 
standards by regulated tourism enterprises; Slump in performance of the 
sector largely owing to the impact of Covid-19. A number of key lessons were 

nonetheless learnt during this period that are considered vital in 
implementation of the remaining period of the current strategic plan. These 

include: Need to diversify sources of revenue by fully implementing the 
Resource Mobilization Strategy; More sensitization of County Governments and 
other stakeholders on the mandate of TRA; Need to ensure timely submission 

of Performance contract and work plan progress reports as per the laid down 
timelines; enhance uptake of standards through compliance promotion,  
routine quality audits through the TRA regional offices; embracing the co-

regulatory approach; Need to build a strong and consistently communicated 
brand identity; Improvement of the work environment, team spirit and 

professionalism among the staff through organizational culture change 
initiatives. 

The revised Strategic Plan 2018-2022 recognizes the prevailing environment 

within which the Authority is to pursue its strategic aspirations. Further to the 
global outlook, the revision specifically, takes cognizance of the policy 

initiatives and developments taking place within the African region that are 
likely to influence the regulatory environment within Kenya’s tourism sector. 
Key among such include the initiatives to increase intra-regional tourism 
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notably, the Agenda 2063 of the African Union, the African Tourism Strategic 
Framework 2019-2028 (ATSF 2019-2028), African Continental Free Trade Area 

(AfCFTA) and the resulting National strategy for Kenya. Most importantly, the 
revision appreciates the unprecedented impact of Covid-19 pandemic on the 

tourism sector and its implication to the industry’s regulatory environment. 
Subsequently, strategic actions have been integrated into the SP to enable the 
Authority respond to these trends and developments in furtherance of her 

mandate. Other additions focus on improving the internal working environment 
and stakeholder relationship as informed by reports from the first three (3) year 
implementation period. 

The revised Strategic Plan 2018-2022 adopts the theme of “Enhancing 
Destination Competitiveness and Sustainability” to reflect the Authority’s 

overarching goal of enhancing the global competitiveness and sustainability of 
destination Kenya through standards development and compliance promotion.  

An Implementation Matrix, Risk Management plan and a Monitoring and 

Evaluation Framework are also provided. 
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OPERATIONAL DEFINITION OF KEY TERMS  

 

Competitiveness: The ability of a destination to deliver goods and services that 

perform better than other destinations on those aspects of the unique tourism 

experience considered important by tourists. 

Sustainability: A concept denoting a balance between the environmental, 

economic and socio-cultural aspects of tourism development for present and 

future generations. 

Co-regulation: The way parties can adjust themselves when interacting with 

one another in order to maintain a regulatory state. It denotes a mutual 

agreement of actions and intentions needed to be met by involving all 

stakeholders.  

Inclusive Growth: Growth that is sufficient to lift large numbers of the 

population out of poverty and includes the largest part of the country’s labour 

force in the economy through creation of productive employment. 

Standards compliance: The practice of adhering to minimum standards by 

regulated tourism enterprises, activities and services to enhance overall 

destination appeal. 

Compliance promotion: Is an activity that encourages voluntary compliance 

to set minimum standards by regulated tourism enterprises, activities and 

services. 

Routine Assurance Quality Audits:  Regular process of conducting systematic 

and documented review and evaluation of regulated tourism enterprises, 

activities and services to determine conformance to set minimum standards in 

the tourism sector. 
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CHAPTER ONE 

INTRODUCTION 

1.1 Background 

Despite occasional setbacks presented by a host of externalities, tourism 

remains one of the most significant global sectors. Prior to the outbreak of the 

Covid-19 pandemic, the global travel and tourism industry had experienced 

sustained growth for a record of six decades. The year 2019 was the tenth 

consecutive year of sustained growth since 2009, at 3.9%, although slower 

compared to the exceptional rates of 2017 (+6%) and 2018 (+6%) [UN World 

Tourism Organization (UNWTO), 2020; World Travel & Tourism Council (WTTC), 

2020]. In real terms, travel and tourism's direct contribution to GDP was 

approximately 2.9 trillion U.S. dollars in 2019. Within the Africa region, the 

tourism industry continues being a key economic sector. Over the past 20 

years, tourism has become vital to African economies. In 2019, the industry 

accounted for about seven percent of Africa’s GDP and contributed $169 billion 

to its economy. Africa’s travel and tourism sector employed more than 24 

million people in 2019, according to the World Travel and Tourism Council 

(WTTC).  

In Kenya, the sector has shown an impressive performance for the last five 

consecutive years since the year 2015. This was after a downward trend from 

2012 to 2015, associated with continued insecurity, Ebola outbreak in West 

African countries and travel advisories. The country’s tourism arrivals picked 

from 1.45 million in 2015 to 2.02 million tourists in 2018 and 2.05 million 

tourists in 2019 (Kenya National Bureau of Statistics- KNBS), 2020). This 

tremendous growth was associated with political stability, improved security 

situation, growth in the aviation sector, investor confidence, withdrawal of 

travel advisories, visits by foreign dignitaries, open border policy, revitalized 

marketing efforts, hosting of international conferences, growth in shared 

economy and Africa open skies. Tourism Receipts grew from Ksh. 84.6 billion 

in 2015 to Ksh. 163.6 billion in 2019.The number of bed-nights rose by 6.3 per 

cent from 8,617.9 thousand in 2018 to 9,160.8 thousand in 2019. Domestic 

tourists’ bed-night occupancy accounted for more than 50% of the total bed 

occupancy from 2015-2019, rising from 3,154,100 in 2015 to 4,818,600 in 
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2019, and representing 52.6 per cent of the total hotel bed nights occupied in 

2019.  

The noted sustained global, regional and national growth of the tourism sector 

was however, dealt an unprecedented blow by the outbreak of the novel corona 

virus pandemic towards the close of 2019. In the first quarter of 2020, the 

UNWTO estimated a double-digit decrease of 22%, with arrivals in March down 

by 57%. This translated into a loss of 67 million international arrivals and 

about USD 80 billion in export revenues from international tourism. By regions, 

Asia and the Pacific, the first region to suffer the impact of Covid-19, saw a 

35% decrease in arrivals in the first quarter of 2020. The second-hardest hit 

was Europe with a 19% decline, followed by the Americas (-15%), Africa (-12%) 

and the Middle East (-11%). By the close of year 2020, the UNWTO reports1 

that compared to the previous year, the world recorded a decline of 85% in 

international arrivals loss of USD 1.3 trillion in total export revenues from 

international tourism, One (1) billion fewer international tourist arrivals, and 

between 100 and 120 million direct tourism jobs were at risk. Such decline was 

largely informed by the measures instituted to contain the spread of the 

pandemic coupled with the resulting impact on disposable incomes. 

The Covid-19 pandemic has brought with it aversion behavior effects from the 

fear of catching the virus, which has in turn led to the fear of association with 

others globally. Though slowly opening up, the pandemic has grounded 

majority of the world population in their respective countries and homes. This 

has created an economic crisis on both the supply and demand side of tourism. 

It is foreseen that travel patterns during the Covid-19 will lead to emergence of 

new paradigms in tourism experience including a shift from the perception of 

tourism as a culture of the West/East to increased investment and promotion 

of regional and domestic tourism, an addition of health and safety 

considerations to tourist preferences of quality, ethical and authentic tourism 

experience, change from slow and passive type of tourism to a more active and 

fast paced kind of tourism, and preference of less populated and outdoor 

tourism activities and facilities including transportation. Subsequently, the 

recovery of the tourism industry from the impacts of Covid-19 will likely be 

driven by hygiene factors, ‘technological and mobility’ factors and ‘compulsion 

travel’ among the current generation living in an ‘experience economy’. While it 

is unclear when the pandemic will be under control, there is a ray of hope that 

 
1 1 https://www.unwto.org/unwto-tourism-dashboard 
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it shall pass and people will travel again despite the tough travel restriction 

that may be imposed by individual governments. 

Going by recent discourse on the future of tourism within the Covid-19 

environment, it has been strongly observed that, most people are going to come 

out as “germaphobic”. This ideally means that tourism destinations will need to 

plan for this as well. As such, the pandemic has herald the ‘new normal’ which   

includes everything from standards for establishments and modes of transport, 

food safety and hygiene standards to standards governing real-time 

interactions. Consequently, the customers have also begun to shift with regard 

to their priorities such as greater emphasis on hygiene and safety. This has 

encouraged hospitality and tourism practitioners globally to similarly shift in 

how to provide services to customers and what they want to emphasize when 

creating an experience for their customers.  It is therefore key that the 

collective tourism stakeholder ecosystem in Kenya understands what has 

changed and the best strategies to be applied to enhance to overall destination 

competitiveness in the ‘new normal’. 

1.2 Regulation of the tourism sector in Kenya 

The important role of the tourism sector to Kenya’s inclusive economic growth 

has long been recognized over the years. Government intervention in tourism 

development dates back to 1965 when the sector attracted the attention of 

government and was included in the first National Development Plan of 1965-

1970. Within the country’s Vision 2030, tourism has been prioritized as a lead 

sector under the economic pillar. Currently, matters on tourism development 

are vested in the Ministry of Tourism and Wildlife (MoTW) pursuant to the 

Executive Order No. 1 of 2020. The Order provides that the State Department 

of Tourism shall be responsible for Tourism Policy and Standards; 

Development and promotion of Tourism; Training on Tourism services; Tourism 

Financing; Tourism Research and Monitoring; Protection of Tourism and 

Regulation; and Marketing Kenya to local and international tourists. In this 

regard, the Ministry of Tourism and Wildlife plays the oversight role of 

coordinating and overseeing policy direction and planning; product 

diversification; synergy building and improving the alignment between supply 

and demand; enhancing competitiveness and investment potentials; and 

monitoring and evaluation of tourism programmes and activities in the country.  
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It is imperative to note that, tourism benefits and contribution to the economy 

can only be realized through strategic management of the destination through 

regulatory models that enable investments to thrive. As such, the 

characteristics of fragmentation, diffusion and interdependencies in the 

tourism sector call for coordination and collaboration between the different 

actors in the public and private domains. It is against this backdrop that the 

Sessional Paper No.1 of 2010 on enhancing sustainable tourism in Kenya and 

the Tourism Act, 2011 envisaged the establishment of the Tourism Regulatory 

Authority (TRA) with the overall mandate of regulating the tourism sector. This 

encompasses developing regulations, standards and guidelines that are 

necessary to ensure an all-round quality service delivery in the tourism sector. 

To enhance the competitiveness of Kenya as a tourist destination, the 

Authority’s major aspiration remains that of championing the provision of 

quality products and services. Moreover, considering that the rapidly evolving 

environmental factors will continue to shape and influence flow patterns of 

both visitors and investments even in several decades to come, destination 

Kenya has no choice but to continually focus on the quality of its products and 

service offering to remain relevant in the international market place. 

1.3 Mandate and Functions of Tourism Regulatory Authority 

The Authority is mandated under section 6 of the Tourism Act, 2011 to 

regulate the tourism sector in Kenya.  Accordingly, the functions of TRA as 

stipulated under section 7 (1) of the Act and the Miscellaneous Amendment No. 

18 of 2018 includes: - 

a) Formulate guidelines and prescribe measures for sustainable 

establishments and operations to realize sustainable tourism 

development throughout the country;  

b) Regulate tourism activities and services countrywide, in accordance with 

the national tourism strategy;  

c) Register, licence and grade all sustainable tourism and tourist-related 

activities and services including cottages and private residences engaged 

in guest house services;  
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d) Develop and implement, in consultation with relevant stakeholders, 

criteria for standardization and classification of tourism facilities and 

services; 

e) Develop and regulate, in consultation with the ministry for the time being 

responsible for matters relating to education, tourism and hospitality 

curriculum, examination and certification;  

f) Develop and implement a code of practice for the tourism sector;  

g) Monitor and assess tourist activities and services to enhance continuous 

improvement and adherence to sound principles and practices of 

sustainable tourism;  

h) Undertake, annually, an assessment and audit of tourism activities and 

services, measures and initiatives at the national level, and prepare and 

publish an annual national tourism sector status report, in consultation 

with the Minister and the relevant lead agencies; and 

i) Perform any other functions that are ancillary to the object and purpose 

for which the Authority is established. 

1.4 Kenya’s Development Context, Challenges and Opportunities 

Kenya has made significant political and economic reforms that 

have contributed to sustained economic growth, social development, and 

political stability gains over the past decade. Such reforms have seen the 

country become the largest and most diverse economy in East Africa and one of 

the fastest growing economies in Sub-Saharan Africa. Indeed, according to the 

World Bank, during the period of 2015-2019, Kenya’s economic 

growth averaged 5.7%.  

The performance of Kenya’s economy has been boosted by a stable 

macroeconomic environment, positive investor confidence and a resilient 

services sector. However, such performance faced significant decline in the year 

2020 following the outbreak of COVID-19 pandemic that hit Kenya’s economy 

hard through supply and demand shocks on both the external and 

domestic fronts. This caused economic activity to slow down sharply in 

2020 (real gross domestic product is estimated to have contracted by 0.3% in 

2020). Restrictions resulting from containment and cessation of sections of the 
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population, nationwide curfew and stoppage of international passenger travel 

significantly slowed down performance of activities of such key economic 

sectors like Transportation and storage, Education, Accommodation and food 

services.  

Moreover the regional locust infestation which started early 2020 

affected some parts of Kenya especially the North East. The country’s inflation 

rate has also been a drawback to the Kenya’s economic performance. During 

the first quarter of 2020, inflation was significantly higher compared to a 

similar quarter of 2019 on account of higher food and beverage prices. Further, 

it is expected that a weaker than expected global economic recovery, renewed 

disruption to domestic economic activity from Covid-19 pandemic, fiscal 

slippages, and weather-related shocks will continue to undermine Kenya’s 

export, tourism and remittance inflows. Although the Kenya National Bureau of 

Statistics (KNBS) forecasts a significant economic recovery in 2021, it is likely 

to be highly uneven across sectors with some, such as tourism, remaining 

under severe pressure. 

On the country’s unemployment rate, Kenya recorded 2.64 percent 

unemployment in 2019, representing a steady decline since 2016. However, 

youth unemployment in Kenya is higher than the rest of the population. In 

2020, the estimated youth unemployment rate in Kenya stood at 7.27 percent. 

The latest census data showed that 5,341,182 or 38.9 percent of the 

13,777,600 young Kenyans were jobless, further widening the gap between the 

rich and the poor. 

As far as the tourism industry is concerned, despite the shock presented by 

Covid-19 pandemic, the sector still has the potential to contribute to economic 

growth through the enormous direct and indirect job opportunities and its 

forward and backward linkages with other sectors of the economy.  

In view of the foregoing, the Tourism Regulatory Authority will seek to support 

economic contribution of the tourism sector during this Revised Strategic Plan 

period by developing and promoting a conducive regulatory environment for 

tourism businesses to thrive. Additionally, through the development and 

implementation of a tourism sector workforce development strategy, the 

Authority will be able to address major work place deficits thus promote 

productive employment which is a key ingredient of inclusive growth. 
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1.5 Strategic Anchorage of the Revised Strategic Plan 2018-2022 

This Revised Strategic Plan 2018-2022 is anchored on the global, regional and 

national development goals and aspirations for the tourism industry as a key 

economic sector. A number of such aspirations are summarized below. 

1.5.1 The UN Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) 

The historic agreement among world leaders at the United Nations in 2015 on a 

universal 2030 Agenda for sustainable Development committed all countries to 

pursue a set of 17 Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) that would lead to a 

better future for all. The bold agenda sets out a global framework to end 

extreme poverty, fight inequality and injustice, and fix climate change until 

2030. Ideally, the SDG movement is underpinned by the recognition that in 

order to move forward, we can leave no one behind. 

Tourism is not only a driver but also an accelerator of the SDG’s due to its 

crosscutting and multiplier effect on other sectors and industries. Although 

tourism has the ability to contribute to the attainment of all the goals, 

according to the UNWTO’s ‘Tourism and SDGs’ the tourism sector has been 

included as targets in Goals 8,12 and 14   as follows: - 

Goal 8: Decent Work and Economic growth:  

Tourism is one of the driving forces of global economic growth and currently 

provides for 1 in 11 jobs worldwide. By giving access to decent work 

opportunities in the tourism sector, society –particularly youth and women – 

can benefit from increased skills and professional development. The sector’s 

contribution to job creation is recognized in Target 8.9 “By 2030, devise and 

implement policies to promote sustainable tourism that creates jobs and 

promotes local culture and products”. 

To contribute to this goal, it is envisaged that the tourism sector in Kenya will 

create decent work opportunities particularly for youth and women as well as 

enact policies that favour better diversification through tourism value chains to 

enhance positive socio-economic impacts. Therefore, the Authority through the 

co-regulatory approach will endeavor to create an enabling regulatory 

environment for tourism businesses to thrive and create productive 

employment as well as support other businesses in the tourism value chain.  

TRA will also provide support for training for professional development through 
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the development and regulation of tourism and hospitality curriculum, 

examination and certification in consultation with the Ministry of Education 

and implementation of the Workforce development Strategy.  

Goal 12: Responsible Consumption and Production:  

A tourism sector that adopts sustainable consumption and production (SCP) 

practices can play a significant role in accelerating the global shift towards 

sustainability. To do so, as set out in Target 12.b of Goal 12, it is imperative 

to “Develop and implement tools to monitor sustainable development impacts for 

sustainable tourism which creates jobs, promotes local culture and products”. 

The Sustainable Tourism Programme (STP) of the 10-Year Framework of 

Programmes on Sustainable Consumption and Production Patterns aims at 

developing such SCP practices, including resource efficient initiatives that 

result in enhanced economic, social and environmental outcomes. 

In view of this, Kenya’s tourism sector needs to adopt Sustainable 

Consumption and Production (SCP) modes, accelerating the shift towards 

sustainability. Tools to monitor sustainable development impacts for tourism 

including for energy, waste, biodiversity, and job creation will result in 

enhanced economic, social and environmental outcomes. Given that 

sustainability is one of the key parameters the Authority envisages to embrace 

during the plan period, projects /initiatives such as review of the EAC 

classification criteria and development of standards and certification programs 

will encompass sustainability aspects such as eco-designs, green standards, 

new equipment and technologies in energy and waste resources, renewable 

energies, equipment and materials for recycling and waste among others.     

Goal 14: Life below Water:   

Coastal and maritime tourism, tourism’s biggest segments, particularly for 

Small Island Developing States’ (SIDS), rely on healthy marine ecosystems. 

Tourism development must be a part of Integrated Coastal Zone Management 

in order to help conserve and preserve fragile marine ecosystems and serve as a 

vehicle to promote a blue economy, in line with Target 14.7: “by 2030 increase 

the economic benefits to SIDS and LDCs from the sustainable use of marine 

resources, including through sustainable management of fisheries, aquaculture 

and tourism”. 
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In Kenya, the Coastal region has the highest concentration of regulated 

tourism enterprises, activities and services taking up to 60% of the country’s 

total number of facilities. As the tourism sector continues to expand there is 

need to address the challenge of achieving sustainable development in coastal 

and island destinations, particularly with regard to climate change and 

biodiversity, while maximizing the potential of tourism to contribute to the blue 

economy and create much-needed jobs. It is worth noting that, Oceans are 

extremely sensitive and fragile, and land, fresh water and other natural 

resources are often scarce on coasts. This is due, in part, to the pressure of 

development and other activities in these areas, including tourism. It is, 

therefore, imperative that the regulatory framework is strengthened and 

effective compliance structures provided to support sustainable coastal 

tourism. Moreover, concerted efforts from the public and private sectors, civil 

society and international development agencies are required to support 

sustainable forms of coastal tourism. In the remaining plan period therefore, 

the Authority will endeavor to rally stakeholders of coastal and other water 

bodies through stakeholder engagement programmes; improve the monitoring 

and assessment of tourism enterprises at the Coastal region and water bodies 

and conduct an evaluation of the impact of tourism development on water 

bodies to identity appropriate policies and strategies to support this initiative 

and flourishing of the ‘blue’ economy.    

1.5.2 African Regional Tourism Development Initiatives 

Within the African region, the tourism industry has gained recognition as a key 

sector to spur economic growth and regional integration. A number of policy 

and strategic pronunciation attest to this; 

1.5.2.1 Africa’s Agenda 2063: Agenda 2063 is a shared strategic framework 

for inclusive growth and sustainable development which was developed 

through a people-driven process and adopted in January 2015 in Addis Ababa 

by the 24th African Union Assembly of Heads of state and Government. The 

Agenda is anchored on the African Union (AU) vision and is based on seven (7) 

aspirations. It is envisaged that execution of TRA’s mandate during the plan 

period will contribute to the first aspiration i.e. “A prosperous Africa based on 

inclusive growth and sustainable Development”.  

Inclusive growth is all about raising the growth rate and broadening the size of 

the economy while levelling the playing field for investment and increasing 

opportunities for productive employment. As noted by the Commission on 



  
CHAMPIONING QUALITY AND EXCELLENCE 

11 

 

Growth and Development, inclusive growth as a concept encompasses equity 

and equality of opportunity in terms of access to markets, resources and 

unbiased regulatory frameworks for businesses and individuals. Thus, a 

conducive regulatory environment represents an important condition for 

ensuring business viability over time with implications for jobs, investments 

and growth. Through the co-regulatory approach, this strategic plan envisages 

that the Authority will synergize the concerted efforts of all stakeholders to 

develop and promote a conducive regulatory environment for tourism 

businesses to thrive and create productive employment thus contribute to the 

inclusive growth and sustainable development aspiration for Africa.  

 

1.5.2.2 The African Tourism Strategic Framework 2019-2028 (ATSF 2019-

2028): Arising from the targets of FTYIP 2013-2023, the African Union 

Commission formulated the Tourism Strategic Framework that seeks to provide 

strategic action plans geared towards development of a competitive, sustainable 

and integrated tourism industry in Africa. In this context, the ATSF 2019-2028 

seeks to pursue three core Strategic Directions namely; (i) Develop a globally 

competitive African Tourism brand; (ii) Ensure that African tourism is 

sustainable, inclusive and a driver for regional integration; and (iii) Formulate 

an enabling tourism policy, regulatory and institutional framework.  

In view of these strategic directions, the Authority will endeavor to create an 

enabling environment for tourism businesses and implement programmes to 

enhance uptake of quality standards by regulated tourism enterprises, 

activities and services thus improve overall destination competitiveness and 

appeal.    

1.5.2.3 The UNWTO ten priorities of the Agenda for Africa: Adopted during 

the 61st UNWTO Regional Commission for Africa held in Abuja, Nigeria, (4 - 6 

June 2018), the UNWTO ten priorities of the Agenda for Africa identify ten key 

areas that it would seek to collaborate with Africa in line with the provisions of 

the UN Sustainable Development Goals. The Ten priorities identified are:    

(i) Advocating the Brand Africa; 

(ii) Promoting Travel Facilitation (Connectivity / Visa);  

(iii) Strengthening Tourism Statistics Systems;  

(iv) Expanding Capacity Building including Training Facilities; 

(v) Promoting Innovation and Technology;  

(vi) Fostering Resilience (Safety and Security, Crisis Communication);  
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(vii) Unlocking Growth through Investment Promotion by Public Private 

Partnerships;  

(viii) Empowering Youth and Women through Tourism;  

(ix) Advancing the Sustainability Agenda (esp. Biodiversity); and  

(x) Promoting Cultural Heritage.  

The Authority through this revised strategic plan will pursue a number of 

initiatives that are significant to these priorities by the UNWTO. Key among 

such include a focus on creating opportunities for youth through internships 

and industrial attachment, contribution to the quality of training through 

curriculum development, monitoring and promotion of tourism investment, 

and empowering youth and women through promoting the Access to 

Government Procurement Opportunities policy.  

 

1.5.2.4 The African Continental Free Trade Area (AfCFTA): The African 

Continental Free Trade Area was founded in 2018 by the African Continental 

Free Trade Agreement among 54 of the 55 African Union nations with trade 

commencing as of 1 January 2021. AfCFTA seeks to accelerate intra-African 

trade and boost Africa’s trading position in the global market. On liberalization 

of trade in services, the AfCFTA identifies tourism as one the seven priority 

sectors with the rest being logistics and transport, financial services, 

professional services, energy services, construction, and communications. As a 

country, Kenya has formulated the National Implementation Strategy for the 

AfCFTA. Specific to tourism, the National Implementation Strategy 

acknowledges tourism contribution to Kenya’s regional trade footprints, the 

challenges limiting the sector’s regional competitiveness, and identifies 

strategies to spur competitiveness and increased intra-African tourism into the 

country. 

It is important to note that globally recognized industry standards would be a 

key driving force for regional competitiveness of Kenya’s tourism industry. 

Towards this end, the Authority will endeavor to continue its mandate for 

sector regulation, and industry standards development and enforcement. It is 

envisioned that this will enhance the country’s tourism competitiveness and 

intra-African visitor inflows. 
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1.5.3 East African Community (EAC) Treaty 

The East African Community Treaty provides for corporation of Partner States 

on tourism matters. Article 115 of the Treaty provides that in order to promote 

the achievement of the objectives of the Community as set out in Article 5 of 

the Treaty, the Partner States undertake to develop a collective and coordinated 

approach to the promotion and marketing of quality tourism into and within 

the Community. To this end, the Partner States shall co-ordinate their policies 

in the tourism industry and undertake to establish a framework of co-operation 

in the sector that will ensure equitable distribution of benefits. As such, the 

Partner States shall establish a common code of conduct for private and public 

tour and travel operators, standardize hotel classifications and harmonize the 

professional standards of agents in the tourism and travel industry within the 

Community.  

To contribute to the EAC aspirations, TRA will continue to review the various 

categories of classification criteria and submit position papers to the East 

African Community for consideration. The Authority will also spearhead the 

development of Codes of Practice for the sector as well as enhance 

professionalism within the sector through a well-choreographed and 

implemented workforce development strategy that espouses international best 

practices.   

1.5.4 Kenya’s Vision 2030 and Medium-Term Plan III (2018-2022) 

The Kenya Vision 2030 is the country’s long-term development blueprint which 

aims to create a globally competitive and prosperous country providing a high 

quality of life for all its citizens. It aspires to transform Kenya into a newly 

industrializing, middle-income country by 2030. The vision is implemented 

through successive five-year Medium-Term Plans (MTPs). Within this 

Blueprint, tourism is identified as one of the lead sectors to achieve the goals of 

the Vision under the economic pillar. The Third Medium Term Plan (2018-

2022) under the theme “Transforming Lives: Advancing Socio-economic 

Development through the “Big Four”, recognizes the critical role of standards for 

tourism facilities and services in the promotion and marketing of Kenya as a 

tourist destination.  

In view of the need to support implementation of the long-term development 

agenda, the Tourism Regulatory Authority envisages developing minimum 
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standards for regulated tourism enterprises, review of the EAC classification 

criteria, provision of incentives and tax breaks to facilitate improvement of the 

quality of tourism superstructure and enforcement of standards for hospitality 

and tourism training institutions. Due to the increased consumer’s quest for 

quality products and services, it is anticipated that the development and 

implementation of minimum standards and classification criteria will 

contribute greatly to improving the quality of destination Kenya thus enhance 

customer satisfaction, encourage repeat visits and aid marketing efforts 

through positive word of mouth. As such, it will support tourism sectors’ 

growth and generate a ripple effect in other sectors of the economy thus 

advance socio-economic development and transform peoples’ lives.   

1.5.5 The Kenya Government “Big Four” Agenda 

The government “Big Four” Plan for economic development places emphasis on 

expansion of the manufacturing sector specifically the blue economy, agro-

processing, leather and textile sub sectors; delivery of 500,000 affordable 

housing units in five years (2018-2022); secure universal health care; and to 

ensure food security.  

It is imperative to note that, due to the tourism sectors’ forward and backward 

linkages with other sectors of the economy, it is key in driving the ‘big four’ 

strategic interventions both directly and indirectly as an enabler. Directly, the 

Authority’s mandate will anchor on the food security pillar. This is because, 

food safety and food security are interrelated concepts with a profound impact 

on the quality of life.  Food safety primarily focuses on the control of 

contamination of foods by pathogens. According to the United Nations Food 

and Agriculture Organization (UNFAO), food security exists when all people at 

all times have physical, social and economic access to sufficient, safe, 

nutritious food which meets their dietary needs and food preferences for an 

active and healthy life. Therefore, programmes such as the minimum 

standards for establishments and food safety will contribute greatly to the 

safety of food consumed by tourists while in the destination. Since 

contamination of food can happen at any point along the production process, 

implementation of the minimum and food safety standards guidelines in the 

tourism and hospitality industry will greatly reduce food safety risks.  

Indirectly, the Authority will contribute to the attainment of the ‘Big Four’ 

through creating an enabling regulatory environment for tourism businesses to 
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thrive thus support other businesses along the tourism value chain such as 

agriculture and manufacturing and other sectors of the economy. 

  

1.5.6 Tourism Sector Plan (2018-2022); The Tourism Agenda 2018-

2022; National Tourism Blueprint 2030; and Ministry of Tourism 

and Wildlife Draft Strategic Plan 2018-2022 

The Tourism Sector Plan (2018-2022) notes that destination Kenya is yet to 

attain the star-rating levels envisaged under the Vision 2030. The Tourism 

Agenda 2018 – 2022 establishes the foundation on which the National Tourism 

Blueprint 2030 is hinged. The Agenda identifies a number of strategic areas of 

focus to be implemented during the specified period including; Tourism 

Investments, Tourism Product, Tourism Marketing, Tourism Infrastructure, 

Tourism Human Capital Development, and Tourism Events. Of key importance 

to the Authority is the Human Capital development initiatives in which the 

Agenda seeks to Audit the National tourism skills, rationalize tourism training 

institutions and review of tourism training curricula, build Partnerships with 

internationally renowned tourism and hotel schools, undertake mentorship 

and talent awards programme for tourism sector, and tourism enterprise 

support programs. During this Revised Strategic Plan period, the Authority will 

contribute to realization of these initiatives by being actively involved in 

enhancing quality of tourism training through curriculum development and 

standards for tourism training institutions. 

The Blueprint 2030 notes that one of the factors that have contributed to 

under-performance of the tourism sector is that much of the accommodation 

facilities (especially beach resorts and lodges) are tired and require upgrade 

and/or maintenance. Consequently, the Ministry of Tourism and Wildlife 

Strategic Plan 2018-2022 spells out the Ministry’s commitment to achieve the 

goals spelt out in Vision 2030 and the Medium-Term Plan III targets. 

Specifically, the Strategic Plan identifies Tourism Standards as one of the Key 

Result Area to be pursued during the plan period. Given that the tourism 

sector’s vision for destination Kenya is “to be a top 10 long haul tourist 

destination offering a high-end diverse and distinctive visitor experience, it is 

imperative that TRA champions adherence to minimum standards by regulated 

tourism enterprises to improve performance and enhance destination 

competitiveness. Additionally, through the development and implementation of 

a tourism sector workforce development strategy, the Authority will be able to 
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address major work place deficits thus promote productive employment which 

is a key ingredient of inclusive growth. 

1.6  Rationale for the Revised Strategic Plan 2018-2022  

Throughout the first mid-term implementation of the 2018-2022 Strategic Plan, 

the Authority has focused more on institutional capacity, co-regulation, 

standardization, corporate image and service delivery with a goal of enhancing 

destination competitiveness and sustainability. This strategic focus provided 

the Authority with a framework for prioritization and allocation of resources to 

facilitate execution of its mandate. This notwithstanding, the lessons learnt 

and challenges faced during the medium-term implementation period coupled 

with the changing operating environment, and in specific, the realities 

presented to the tourism industry by the Covid-19 pandemic necessitated 

revision of the Strategic Plan 2018-2022. Through this revised strategic 

framework, the Authority envisages increasing uptake of quality standards by 

regulated tourism enterprises, activities and services in response to the ‘new 

normal’ thus make destination Kenya appealing to the needs of the 

‘germaphobic’ traveler. Overall, this revision is aimed at refocusing the 

Authority to ensure it continues on the path of effective and efficient execution 

of its mandate. 

1.7 Approach and Methodology 

In revising strategic plan (2018-2022), it was vital to review its implementation 

status during the first three (3) years in order to take stock of the success 

areas; identify initiatives that were not completed but were important to be 

carried forward to the remaining strategic period; identify gaps/challenges 

experienced during the implementation of the plan; and draw lessons learnt 

that are to be applied in the design and implementation of the Revised 

Strategic Plan.  

The review further relied on a comprehensive analysis of documents relevant to 

TRA’s mandate including policy documents, Strategies, reports/publications, 

Ministerial Strategic Plan 2018-2022, National Tourism Blueprint 2030 and 

other existing evaluative documents such as Corporate Annual reports and 

departmental/Section reports to gauge the success of the Strategic Plan 2018-

2022. Further, both internal and external stakeholders were involved through 

consultative forums and workshops.  
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The Balanced Scorecard approach and methodology was applied in the design 

and development of the plan in contrast to LogFrame model that was applied in 

the previous strategic plan. Although both are strategy formulation, execution, 

and motoring & evaluation tools the Authority adopted the BSC methodology 

for the following reasons:  

i) The BSC model emphasizes on implementing the strategy in a balanced 

way. It provides a balance between leading and lagging indicators 

(organizational capacity, operations, finance, and stakeholders). This benefit 

is not provided for by the LogFrame model. 

ii) BSC shows a cause-and-effect relationship among objectives for value 

creation. For instance, if organizational capacity is enhanced, the operations 

will be effective and efficient, this will result to increased revenue generation 

and better financial management and as a result, the level of stakeholder’s 

satisfaction will be increased. The cause-and-effect relationship in Logical 

Framework is usually nebulous.  

iii) BSC allows development of a strategy map which provides a clear picture of 

the cause-and-effect relationship in the various strategic objectives which is 

an exception in the LogFrame model. 

iv) It is relatively impossible to cascade using the LogFrame. However, BSC will 

allow cascading of the Corporate Score Card to Departmental, Division, 

Section, Teams and Individuals so all staff in the Authority can relate to the 

strategy and understand how they contribute to the corporate vision.  

v) Finally, it is impractical to automate the LogFrame model in the Authority. 

However, BSC can be automated with the support of a software and this will 

allow successful execution and monitoring & evaluation of the strategy. 
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CHAPTER TWO 

SITUATIONAL ANALYSIS 

This chapter provides an assessment of TRA’s operating environment and 

strategic capabilities to successfully deliver the remaining period of the 2018-

2022 strategic plan. It therefore builds on past achievements and lessons 

learnt during the implementation of first half period of the Strategic Plan 2018-

2022. 

2.1 TRA Operating Environment and Strategic Capabilities  

2.1.1 SWOT Analysis 

Achievement of a Strategic Plan’s objectives largely depends on how an 

organization enhances its internal strengths, exploits the existing 

opportunities, and manages the weaknesses in its operations while controlling 

factors that cause threats to its planned programmes and activities. An 

analysis of the internal environment of TRA was undertaken to identify 

strengths as well as the weaknesses. The Strengths, Weaknesses, 

Opportunities and Threats (SWOT) analysis also identified the opportunities 

and threats posed by external environment. The Authority will endeavor to 

minimize the effect of the identified weaknesses and threats while maximizing 

on the strengths and exploiting the available opportunities. The strengths, 

weakness, opportunities and threats of the Authority are shown in Table 1:-  



  
CHAMPIONING QUALITY AND EXCELLENCE 

19 

 

 
Table 1: SWOT Analysis  

STRENGTHS  WEAKNESSES 

• Corporate identity 

• Qualified and competent personnel 

• Regional presence in the country 

• Clearly defined mandate 

• Professionalism 

• Established inter-agency linkages 

• Well set up legal frameworks 

• Diverse and knowledgeable 
stakeholders 

• Well defined management system 

• Inadequate financial resources 

• Inadequate human capital 

• Inadequate technological uptake 

• Inadequate infrastructure 

• Vastness of area covered by regional 
offices 

• Over reliance on other government 
agencies on licensing  

• Weakness in HR structure 

• Lack of a documented standard 
operating procedures 

• Inadequate client feedback system 

• Non-competitive compensation and 
reward policies 

• Delays in release of government 
grants 

• Reduction in government funding 

• Lack of succession management in 
Board appointments 

• Lack of a training policy 

OPPORTUNITIES THREATS 

• Progressive regional integration 

• Partnership with County 
Governments 

• Wide financial base for the 
Authority 

• Conducive investment environment 

• Appreciation of standards in the 
sector by stakeholders 

• Availability of trained human 
capital in the market 

• Emerging technological 
advancements for tourism 
regulatory purposes 

• Outbreak of pandemics and 
epidemics (especially Covid 19) 

• Lack of unbundling of the tourism 
functions between the national and 

county governments  

• Legal threat to the Authority’s  
mandate 

• Terrorism 

• Economic crimes 

• Competition for resources amongst 
government institutions 

• Declining quality of tourism training 

• Illegal tourism operations 
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• A growing and vibrant tourism 
sector 

• Emerging tourism products  

• Changing consumer tastes and 
preferences 

• Synergy with other government 
agencies  

• Increased awareness and emphasis 
on hygiene and safety 

• Cyber crime 

• Technological disruptions 

• Insecurity 

• Political interference 

• Political uncertainty 

• Climate change 

• High levels of unemployment 

• Closure of businesses and loss of 
livelihoods 

• Inadequate disposable income 

• Sensational media coverage   

• Lack of regulation of tourism 
development based on destination 
carrying capacity 

• Fragmented tourism private sector  
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2.1.2 PESTEL Analysis  

PESTEL is an analysis that takes into account macro-environmental factors 
that may affect implementation of a Strategic Plan. The factors include; 
Political, Economic, Socio-cultural, Technological, Environment and Legal 

(PESTEL). The analysis identifies issues in the six areas as follows: 

 
Table 2: PESTEL Analysis  

Dimension  Factors  

 

Political  
 

• Political goodwill 

• Regional integration initiatives 

• Collaboration with international agencies 

• Friendly foreign policies 

• Funding of national government projects 

• Appointment of governing bodies 

• Existence of national and regional development plans  

• Structured governance system 

• Political uncertainty  

• Propagation of negative ethnicity 

• Change of policies and regulations 

• Open and porous international borders 

• Bureaucracy and red tape 

Economic  

 
 

• Emerging opportunities for investment (e.g. Emergence of the 
Blue-economy concept with its attendant potential for tourism 
development) 

• Fiscal and monetary regulations 

• Fluctuating exchange rates 

• Industrial growth 

• Trade barriers 

• Infrastructural development 

• Growth in the middle class 

• Growth of domestic tourism 

• Influence by economic blocs 

• Conducive investment climate 

• High unemployment levels  

• Increased number of business closures and decreased 
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Dimension  Factors  
 

revenues owing to Covid-19 

• Reduced disposable incomes due to effect of Covid-19 and 
other macro-economic 

Socio-cultural  
 
 

• Population growth 

• Loss of values  

• High literacy levels 

• Increased preference for quality products and services 

• High incidences of Corruption 

• Cultural dynamics 

• Exploitation of local communities by tourists 

• Commercialization and commoditization of culture  

• Tourist-host conflict  

• Cultural degradation  

• Human-wildlife conflict  

Technological  

 
• Changes/emerging trends in ICT 

• Research and innovation 

• Technological policies and regulations 

• Technical knowhow of emerging technology 

• Cloud computing and data mining 

• Cyber crime 

• Internet infrastructure and penetration 

• Increased online-based tourism businesses 

• Increased home-based staff working arrangements due to 
Covid-19  

• Technology-based possibilities of enhancing licensing and 
compliance 

• Digital transformation of tourism businesses 

Environmental 

 
• Climate change  

• Disasters and calamities 

• Waste management and pollution control challenges 

• Environmental degradation 

• Extinction of flora and fauna 

• Increased environmental sustainability awareness 

• Green initiatives and policies 

• Responsible tourism 

• Existence of sustainability standards  

• Eco-labeling and certification 

Legal  • Change in laws 
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Dimension  Factors  
 

 
 

• Well established legal framework 

• Clearly stipulated Government policies for the tourism sector 

• Existence of laws governing various sectors 

• Overlap and multiplicity of laws and regulations  

2.1.3 Stakeholder Analysis 

TRA’s stakeholders include public agencies, county governments, development 

partners, private sector players, communities, individuals and employees 

among others. These stakeholders provide opportunities for the Authority to 

enhance its efficiency and effectiveness in implementation of this Revised 

Strategic Plan 2018-2022. A stakeholder analysis was undertaken to identify 

their roles/functions and expectations from TRA as shown in Table 3:- 

 
Table 3: Stakeholders Analysis  

Stakeholders 

Group 

Stakeholder Expectations 

from TRA 

TRA’s expectations from stakeholder 

Government 

Ministries 
and State 

Departments 

• Prudent financial 
management 

• Efficient and effective service 
delivery 

• Promote public visibility 

• Collaboration, partnerships 
and participatory planning 

• Timely submission of 
progress reports to relevant 
MDAs e.g. PPRA 

•  Statutory compliance  

• Regulate tourism sector in 
Kenya  

• Provide appropriate 
guidelines and policies 

• Effective leadership 

• Give feedback regarding products 
and services 

• Timely and clear guidelines and 
policies 

• Provision of funds through 
budgetary allocation 

• Timely disbursement of funds 

• Collaboration in support of TRA’s 
mandate 

• Partner with TRA to develop joint 
programs and activities to promote 

tourism 

• Funding of programs 

• To partner with TRA to address 
issues and laws that hamper 

tourism growth 

• Capacity building and staff 
retention 

• Marketing and facilitation of travel 
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Stakeholders 
Group 

Stakeholder Expectations 
from TRA 

TRA’s expectations from stakeholder 

for respective department 

Industry 
Trade 

Associations, 
Employee 

Unions and 
Professional 
Associations 

• Effective and well-regulated 
sector   

• Timely and clear policies and 
guidelines  

• Sound HR practices 

• Decent work environment 

• Efficient service delivery 

• Collaboration in conflict 
resolution 

• Involvement and 
participation in TRA’s 
programmes and policies 

• Professional guidance 

• Code of practice for the 
tourism sector 

• Recognition 

• Cooperation 

• Constructive engagement 

• Collective responsibility in sector 
management & awareness creation 

• Regular and timely feedback 

• Adapt innovation and change 

• Industry practitioners to affiliate to 
recognized relevant associations  

• Act as brand ambassadors 

• Team spirit 

• Self-regulation through development 
and implementation of code of 

conduct 

• Skills and competence improvement 
for the members 

Regulated 

Tourism 
Enterprises & 

Operators 

• ...................................................................................................................................  

• Effective leadership in sector 
regulation 

• Timely and clear policies and 
guidelines  

• Quality control through 
inspections  

• Provision of technical 
advisory services  

• Timely provision of 
regulatory services  

• Collective responsibility in 
sector management & 
awareness creation 

• Accountability and 
transparency  

• Automation of processes   

• Compliance with set guidelines, 
regulations and standards 

• Market and promote Kenya as a 
tourist destination 

• Constructive engagement 

• Provide regular and timely feedback 

• Professional packaging, branding 
and provision of quality tourism 
products and services  

• Enhance a sense of collective 
responsibility in promoting tourism 

(brand ambassadors) 

• Implement best practices and 
engage in activities that meet 
customer needs 

• Adapt innovation and change 
 

County 

Governments 
• Partnership and 

collaboration 

• Regular tailor-made capacity 
building programs 

• Develop, brand and promote local 
tourism products   

• Develop and implement appropriate 
guidelines and policies 
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Stakeholders 
Group 

Stakeholder Expectations 
from TRA 

TRA’s expectations from stakeholder 

• Good Governance, 
Transparency and 

Accountability 

• Dissemination of information & 
awareness creation  

• Mobilization of resources 

• Align their legislations to national 
government  

• Implementation of tourism area 
development plans 

• Institutionalize coherent regulations 
for local tourism  

• Develop regulations for local 
tourism facilitating TRA’s mandate 

• Promote compliance with tourism 
standards  

• Comply with intergovernmental 
relations Act 2012, that encourage 

cooperation in the execution of 
institutional functions 

• Encourage tourism investment in 
their counties  

• Partner with TRA to support 
tourism sector regulation for 
sustainable development 

 

Media 
 

• Provision of timely,  reliable , 
relevant and credible 

information  

• Partner with media to 
promote TRA activities  

• Use paid up media for 
contextual advertisements 
like TV shows, print media 

• Timely response to queries  
 

• Relay factual information 

• TRA Brand awareness creation  

• Foster a good working relationship 
with TRA as an integral strategy for 

sensitizing the public on tourism 
activities 

• Responsible journalism  

• Promoting global best practices in 
reporting for tourism sector 

• Positive coverage of tourism sector 
performance, events and incidences 
related to TRA’s activities  

• Shaping the public agenda and 
priorities by providing information 

to the public to raise the Authority’s 
profile 
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Stakeholders 
Group 

Stakeholder Expectations 
from TRA 

TRA’s expectations from stakeholder 

Suppliers • Timely payments 

• Cooperation during product 
and service delivery 

• Transparency and 
accountability in 
procurement processes  

• Information on available 
procurement opportunities 

• Adherence to procurement 
regulations and laws    

• Timely delivery of goods and 
services  

• Provision of Quality products and 
services 

• Compliance with contractual terms 

• Comply with tendering 
requirements  

• Provide quality products and 
services 

• Adherence to procurement 
regulations and laws    

Local 
Communities 

 

• Involve and consult with the 
local communities in 
program participation and 
decision making 

• To reduce potential conflict 
between tourist and 

members of the host 
community 

• Equitable distribution of 
tourism opportunities 

• Provision of Corporate Social 
Responsibility initiatives  

• Advisory and capacity 
building 

• Promotion of responsible 
tourism that respects local 

cultural practices   

• Participate in TRAs programmes 

• Appreciate and participate in 
tourism enterprises 

• Cultural attitudinal change to 
embrace tourism  

• Make use of local knowledge and 
language to promote tourist 

activities 

• Partnership and collaboration 

Special 

groups 
(PLWDs, 

Women and 
Youth) 

• Involve and consult with 
special groups in program  

• Ensure public procurement 
procedures, incentives and 

subsidies take cognizance of 
special groups 

• Capacity building  

• Gender mainstreaming 
within the sector  

• Disability mainstreaming 
within the sector  

• Participate in TRAs programmes  

• Partnership and collaboration 
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Stakeholders 
Group 

Stakeholder Expectations 
from TRA 

TRA’s expectations from stakeholder 

Board • Implementation of 
government directives, 

memos and circulars  

• Implementation of board 
directives  

• Facilitation of board activities  

• Professionalism  

• Effective and efficient 
execution of TRA’s mandate  

• Prudent utilization of 
resources  

• Safeguarding institutional 
assets and image  

• Commitment to excellence 
through continuous 

improvement 

• Commitment to innovation 
and change  

• Adherence to national values 
and principles of governance   

• Adopt a participatory 
approach at all levels for 
mutual benefits of the 
authority and stakeholders  

• Own and support implementation of 
the strategic plan  

• Provide policy direction 

• Favourable terms and conditions of 
service  

• Adhere to principles of good 
governance  

• Promote goodwill and a culture that 
inculcates honesty and best ethical 
practices 

• Collaborate with all stakeholders 

• Spearhead innovation and change 

• Adherence to national values and 
principles of governance   

• Lobby for resources  

• Oversight and stewardship  

• Act as TRA’s brand ambassadors 

• Political goodwill  

• Improved allocation of grants  

• Improve human capital capacity 

Employees • Appointment and promotion 
based on merit and 
professionalism  

• Competitive remuneration 
and benefits   

• Policy on reward and 
sanctions  

• Provide clear job descriptions 

• Optimal staffing levels as per 
the organisational structure 

• Provide clear terms and 
conditions of engagement 

• Share TRA’s achievements 

• Provide a conducive work 
environment  

• Clear career progression 

• Promote TRA’s mandate through 
quality service delivery 

• Commitment to excellence through 
continuous improvement. 

• Promote a culture that inculcates 
honesty and best ethical practices. 

• Striving to work with all our 
stakeholders. 

• Commitment to innovation and 
change  

• Adopt a participatory approach at 
all levels for mutual benefit of the 
Authority and Stakeholders 

• Value for money  

• Teamwork  

• Act as TRA brand ambassadors 
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Stakeholders 
Group 

Stakeholder Expectations 
from TRA 

TRA’s expectations from stakeholder 

• Cater for staff welfare 

• Training and development     

• Sharing of milestones  

2.2 Review of the first 3-year implementation period of Strategic 

Plan 2018-2022. 

This section reviews TRA’s performance in implementing the 2018-2022 

Strategic plan first three (3) year period based on the four (4) strategic 

perspectives and thirteen (13) objectives that provide the strategic direction 

during the medium-term period. Below is a summary of the key achievements 

realized during the review period.



a) Stakeholders Perspective 

Objective  Initiatives 
/Projects  

Activities  Key Achievement/Remarks Target for 
Review 

period (% of 
total SP) 

Achieved 

Enhance 
customer 
satisfaction 

Customer 
satisfaction 
index at 80% 

Conduct customer satisfaction survey Customer satisfaction baseline survey was done in 
the FY 2019/2020 produced a customer 
satisfaction  index of 76.8% 

86%  31.7% 

Mitigate corruption within the Authority  This is done every year under the corruption 

prevention indicator and has achieved a mean 
score of 76.6% for the last three years 

Corporate 
Service Charter 

Review service charter Reviewed and is in use 

Translate charter to Kiswahili and Braille Done and in use 

Sensitize staff on Service Charter Done on a yearly basis 

Complaints 
Resolution 

Develop a complaint handling 
procedures/guideline 

Complaints handling done through the resolution 
of complaints indicator under the performance 
contract every year. Although the Authority has 
not developed its own mechanism  

Implement the complaint handling 
procedures 

Complaints handling done through the resolution 
of complaints indicator under the performance 
contract every year. 

Public awareness creation on their rights 
and complaint handling mechanisms  

Not achieved  

Assess capacity of TRA’s frontline staff to 
handle complaints 

Not achieved  

Implement capacity assessment report 
recommendations 

Not achieved  

Communication Implement the Communication Strategy  Not achieved  

Evaluate Impact of the communication 

strategy  

Not achieved  

Enhance 
national 
cohesion 
and values 

National 
Cohesion and 
Values  

Sensitize Staff on National Cohesion and 
values 

This is a continuous target every year. The 
Authority has had an average score of 100% for the 
last three years of the planning period  

86% 57.5% 

Implement Commitments as per the 
Annual President’s report on National 
values and principles of Governance   

This is a continuous target every year. The 
Authority has had an average score of 100% for the 
last three years of the planning period  
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Disability 
Mainstreaming 

Develop disability mainstreaming policy Draft policy developed  
There was no board during the better part of the 
half period hence policy was not approved. 

Implement the policy Implementation has been a challenge given that 
the Authority is a tenant in the current office 
spaces.  

Stakeholder 
Engagement 

Implement the stakeholder engagement 
strategy  

This is a continuous process as the Authority 
engages with  stakeholders on a regular basis 

Evaluate impact of the strategy  Not yet done 

Access to 
Government 
Procurement 
Opportunities 
(AGPO) 

Reserve 30% of procurement budget 
under Access to Government 
Procurement Opportunities (AGPO) 

This is a continuous process and the Authority has 
scored an index of between good and excellent for 
the last three years  

Promotion of Local Content in 
Procurement 

This is a continuous process and the Authority has 
scored an index of between good and excellent for 
the last three years  
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b) Finance Perspective 

Objective Initiatives 
/Projects 

Activities Key Achievement/Remarks Target for 
Review period 
(% of total SP 

target) 

Achieved 

Enhance 
financial 

sustainability 
of the 

Authority 
 

Revenue Base 
 

Increase revenue collection (A-I-A) Collected 508.18 Million up to third 
quarter of the FY 2020/2021 

 
68% 

 
60% 

Collaborate with other Agencies to 
enhance revenue collection  

Collaborated with NTSA, Associations and 
other agencies.  

Resource 
Mobilization   

Implement the Resource Mobilization 
Strategy 

Three Proposals for funding developed 
but not succeeded in attracting any 
funding  

Develop/review  internal financial 
management systems, processes and 
controls 

Review did not take place due to 
budgetary constraints. Review process to 
be undertaken during the remaining 
period of the plan 

Improve 

financial 
management 

 

Systems and 
processes 

Implement internal financial 
management systems, processes and 
controls  

This is a continuous process 95% 60% 

Maintain an up to date Asset Register 
for the Authority 

This is a continuous process 

Adopt Programme Based Budgeting  This is a continuous process and has 
been adopted for the last  three years  

Budgets Undertake regular monitoring and 
evaluation 

This is a continuous process 

Implement cost saving measures This has been done over the three year 
period to realize savings for crucial 
activities to facilitate execution of the core 

functions of the Authority  

Maintain Annual Pending Bills at less 
than 1% 

The Authority has had no pending bills 
for the last three years  

Develop and Implement an Integrated 
Risk Management Framework 

Risk framework developed and in the 
process of being presented to the Board 



  
CHAMPIONING QUALITY AND EXCELLENCE 

32 

 

for approval  

Absorption of Mobilized Resources The Authority has had an average score 
of 85% in Absorption of Mobilized 
Resources. Most of this has been 
attributed to late disbursement of funds 
such that some funds are released to the 
Authority way even after the end of the 
quarter in question hence greatly 
affecting ability to absorb them   

Disposal of Idle and Obsolete Assets of 

Authority Annually 

This is a continuous process throughout 

the planning period  

Implement programs and activities to 
set Budget Levels within the Authority 

This is a continuous process throughout 
the planning period 

Implement Authority’s Procurement 
Plan 

This is a continuous process throughout 
the planning period 
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c) Operations Perspective 

  

Objective Initiatives 
/Projects  

Activities  Key Achievement/Remarks Target for 
Review period 
(% of total SP 

target) 

Achieved 

Enhance 
quality of 

service in the 
tourism 
sector 

Quality 
Assurance 

Undertake quality audits of tourism & 
hospitality establishments 

Inadequate budget to train quality auditors in 
the initial two years of the plan to undertake the 
quality audits.  
 
Suspension of activities due to Covid 19 
containment measures  

75% 31.2% 

Conduct training of quality assurance 
officers and assessors 

38 quality auditors were trained in the 3rd and 
4th quarter of the financial year 2020/21 hence 
will commence the audit exercise in the next 
financial year. 

Review EAC classification criteria Six EAC classification criteria reviewed awaiting 
stakeholders’ validation. Health and safety 
aspects incorporated in all Classification criteria 
 
Budgetary constraint has delayed validation  

Undertake pre-qualification of tourism 
& hospitality establishments 

Classification process suspended to await 
completion of the Classification Criteria review 
process in the EAC Region  

Conduct classification of tourism & 
hospitality establishments 

Classification process suspended to await 
completion of the review process in the EAC 
Region  

Undertake quality certification and 

accreditation  

Delay in training of quality auditors due to 

budgetary constraints and Covid-19 
containment measures  

Compliance 

Promotion 

Register and license regulated tourism 

enterprises  

Covid-19 containment measures affected the 

second and third year of the plan period. 15,029 
inspected thus far and licensed 
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Undertake awareness campaigns on 
compliance 

Partially achieved – the campaigns were only 
conducted during the first year of operation. 
However, for the second and third year they were 
not carried out due to scaling down of 
stakeholder engagement activities  

Review TRA Regulations, 2014 Pended to await completion of review of the 
Tourism Policy and  legal framework (the 
Tourism Act, 2011) 

Implement reviewed TRA Regulations Pended to await completion of review of the 
Tourism Policy and  legal framework (the 

Tourism Act, 2011) 

Develop & implement conflict 
arbitration procedures  

Not achieved  

Legal representation All legal cases have been adequately handled  

Enhance 
professionalis
m within the 

tourism 
sector 

Workforce 
Development 

Develop a workforce development 
strategy  

The strategy was developed but not taken 
through stakeholder validation due to budgetary 
constraints and scaling down of stakeholder 
engagements due to Covid-19 containment 
measures  

76% 31.1% 

Implement the strategy  The strategy was developed but not taken 
through stakeholder validation due to budgetary 
constraints and scaling down of stakeholder 
engagements due to Covid-19 containment 
measures  

Conduct a skills inventory of 
manpower in the tourism sector 

Not conducted due to budget constraints  

Develop Curriculum in collaboration 
with Ministry responsible for education 

Three (3) Guidelines in respect to Tourism & 
Hospitality Training Institutions were developed 
namely:- 

i. Guidelines for Tourism & Hospitality 
Examination/Assessment & 
Certification.  

ii. Guidelines for Tourism and Hospitality 
Training institutions  

iii. Guidelines for Tourism & Hospitality 
Curriculum development/Review & 
Accreditation 

Two (2) Sector Advisory Committees for Tourism 
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& Hospitality subsector were established. To 
date Nine (9) Occupational Standards & 
Curriculum have been developed namely; -  

i. Housekeeping Levels 3 & 6 
ii. Front Office Level 3 
iii. Food & Beverage Service & Sales Levels 

3 & 6 
iv. Culinary Arts Level 6 
v. Tour Guiding Level 3 
vi. Pastry Level 3 

vii. Bar Tendering Level 3 

Maintain a register of recognized 
tourism and hospitality training 
institutions 

Register updated on regular basis 

Codes of 
practice 

Develop Codes of Practice for regulated 
tourism enterprises 

Developed Codes of Practice for class A, B and C 
enterprises  

Sensitize stakeholders on the Codes of 
Practice 

Stakeholders involved in the development 
process but sensitization to enhance compliance 
not yet 

Evaluate impact of the codes of 
practice 

Not yet done due to budgetary constraints  

Develop and maintain a register of 
tourism sector associations 

Register developed and updated continually  

Enhance 
standards in 
the tourism 

sector 

Minimum 
Standards for 
regulated 
tourism 

enterprises 

Develop minimum standards for 
regulated tourism enterprises 

Developed standards for: 
i. Minimum standards for tours and travel 

operations (Class C and E);  
ii. minimum standards for class A and B 

enterprises  
iii. Hotel Safety and Security (Class A);  
iv. Conference and Conventions (Class G);  
v. Extreme and Adventure Sports;  

vi. Food Safety and Hygiene;  
vii. Halal Compliance Standards (Class A)  

viii. Events and Entertainment Standards 
(Class F).  

Health and safety aspects have been 
incorporated into all above standards 

60% 15% 

Subject standards to stakeholders’ fora Conducted 11 stakeholders’ forums i.e. 8 in the 
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FY 2018-19 and 3 in the Fy 2019-2020. For the 
Financial year 2020/21, stakeholder forums 
have not been held largely due to Covid 19 
containment measures and budgetary 
constraints.  

Sensitize stakeholders on the 
standards for implementation 

Not yet done due to budgetary constraints and 
Covid 19 containment measures 

Implement the minimum standards Implementation tool has been developed but not 
yet operational  

Food Safety & 

Hygiene 
Standards 

Develop food safety & hygiene 

standards for the tourism sector  

The Safety and Hygiene project has not received 

any funding from the exchequer despite 
continuous applications during the planning 
period   

Develop User Manuals and Quality 
Audit tools 

Not yet done due to lack of funds for the project  

Sensitize stakeholders on food safety & 
hygiene standards  

Not yet done due to lack of funds for the project  

Monitor compliance to food safety & 
hygiene standards in the tourism 
sector 

Not yet done due to lack of funds for the project  

Facilitate 
tourism trade 

Ease of doing 
business 

Develop online licensing platform System developed but not yet gone live 85% 40% 

Undertake a study on expatriates 
working in the sector 

Function was deleted from the list of Authority’s 
functions by miscellaneous amendment of 2018. 

Investment 
Incentives   

Process and recommend custom duty 
exemptions 

All applications are processed on a continuous 
basis 

Sensitize stakeholders on available 
incentives 

Conducted during clinics and field visits but the 
fully fledged sensitization were suspended due to 

Covid 19 containment measures.  

Undertake a study on tourism 
investment incentives in competing 

tourist destinations 

Desk reviews/ study done and concept notes 
developed. However full studies not 

commissioned due to lack of funds  

Propose recommendations for adoption 
in destination Kenya 

Not yet done given that the full study was not 
commissioned due to budget cuts  

Monitor 
trends in the 

Tourism status 
Report 

Undertake an assessment and audit of 
tourism activities and services at 

Conducted every year and data analyzed to 
facilitate preparation of the status report for the 

74% 45% 
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tourism 
sector 

 

national and County level sector  

Compile an annual Tourism Sector 
Status Report 

Complied two reports thus far  

Competitive 
Benchmarking 

Undertake a study on competing 
destinations on matters of tourism 
regulation  

Desk reviews/ study done and concept notes 
developed. However full studies not 
commissioned due to lack of funds  

Implement recommendations from the 
report  

Not yet done given that the full study was not 
commissioned due to budget cuts  

Enhance 

partnerships 
and 

collaborations 

Co-regulation Conduct a study on Regulations 

impacting businesses in the Tourism 
sector 

Desk reviews/ study done and concept notes 

developed. However full studies not 
commissioned due to lack of funds  

65% 26% 

Implement recommendations of the 
study 

Not yet done given that the full study was not 
commissioned due to budget cuts 

Collaborate with other Agencies to 
enhance compliance 

This is a continuous process done as the 
Authority continuously engages with her 
stakeholders. Collaboration already established 
with NTSA to effectively regulate tour driver 
guides and with sector associations to encourage 
self-regulation and adherence to best practices 
of professional practice.  

Sensitize stakeholders on benefits of 
co-regulation  

This is a continuous process done as the 
Authority engages with her stakeholders on a 
regular basis and on various platforms  

Strategic 
linkages 

Implement the Stakeholder 
engagement strategy 

This is a continuous process done as the 
Authority engages with her stakeholders on a 
regular basis and on various platforms  

Evaluate impact of engagement 
strategy 

Not yet done due to budget cuts 
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 Organizational Capacity Perspective 

 Objective  Initiatives 
/projects  

Activities  Key Achievement/Remarks Target for 
Review 

period (% of 
total SP 
target) 

Achieved 

Improve 

human 
capital at the 
Authority  

Competency 

Development 

Undertake institutional skills gaps  Analysis and 

Training Needs Assessment   

Not achieved  84% 8% 

Recruit to fill identified skills gaps Not achieved  

Provide Youth Internship/Industrial 
attachments/Apprenticeships annually 

84 youths provided with attachment 
in the last three years  

Implement Authority’s Training Plan Not achieved  

Timely and Accurate Appraisal of Authority Employees Not achieved  

Compliance to Quarterly management meetings within 
the Authority 

Not achieved  

Development of the Knowledge Management System Not achieved  

Implement Knowledge Management System Not achieved  

Employee 
Engagement 

Sensitize employees on new Strategic Plan, 
performance contract and reporting 

Employees sensitized on new strategic 
plan and reporting in the FY 2019/20 
PC is a yearly target and employees 
are sensitized every year  

Organize team building/bonding activities Not achieved  

Implement recommendations from team building 
retreat reports  

Not achieved  

Quality 
Management 
System 

Develop Internal Standard Operating Procedures Training of process owners was to 
commence in March 2020 but was 
punctuated by outbreak of Covid-19 

pandemic  

Implement the SOP’s Training of process owners was to 
commence in March 2020 but was 
punctuated by outbreak of Covid-19 
pandemic  
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Acquire ISO Certification Training of process owners was to 
commence in March 2020 but was 
punctuated by outbreak of Covid-19 
pandemic  

Enhance 
automation at 
the Authority 

ICT governance 
structure 

Develop and implement ICT roadmap Not achieved  79% 7.5% 

Implement ICT Policy, Procedure and Guidelines Not achieved  

Implement information security management systems 
(ISMS) 

Not achieved  

Implementation of Maintenance Plan for all ICT 

Equipment  and systems within the Authority 

Not achieved  

Integrated 
Management 
Information 

System 

Implement Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) Phase 
II 

Not achieved  

Modernize ICT Equipment, Voice and Data Network 
Infrastructure at the Authority 

Not achieved  

Implement Cyber security Not achieved  

Automation of classification assessment tools  Process partially done due to ongoing 
review of the EAC classification 
criteria  

Improve the 

working 
environment 
at the 
Authority 

Conducive work 
environment 

Undertake an evaluation of required office space and 
equipment 

Not achieved  93% 6.6% 

Implement evaluation report recommendations  Not achieved  

Implement work environment report recommendations Not achieved  

Bi-annual Work Environment Satisfaction Survey The baseline survey was conducted in 
the Fy 2019/2020 
 
Overall, TRA employees noted as 
average the quality of work 
environment at a mean of 3.35 

(67.0%) with a standard deviation of 
0.681. 

Develop a code of conduct and ethics  Not achieved  

Implement organizational culture change initiatives Not achieved  

Bi-annual Employee Satisfaction Survey The baseline survey was conducted in 
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the Fy 2019/2020 
 
The overall employee satisfaction 
index was at a mean of 3.41 (68.3%) 
with a standard deviation of 0.723. 

Management of Occupational Safety and Health 
throughout the Authority 

Not achieved  

Prevention and Management of HIV/AIDS Not achieved  

Compensation 
and Reward 

Scheme 

Review Career Management guidelines and Human 
resource policy and procedures manual 

Not achieved  

Implement the guidelines and HR manual  Not achieved  

Develop a performance management framework  Not achieved  

Implement the performance management framework  Not achieved  

Implement of 29 Day Payroll  Not achieved  

Annual Leave Utilization within a Calendar Year 
within the Authority 

Not achieved  

Payment of Gratuity  Not achieved  

Work implements 
and equipment  

Procurement of Plant and Machinery Not achieved  

Develop and implement a maintenance Plan for all 
Plant and Equipment  

Not achieved  

 

Overall score:  

Average Target for mid-term:     80% 

Overall average score achieved:    31.7% 

 



2.3 Challenges encountered during mid-term implementation of 

2018-2022 Strategic Plan 

• Delay in appointment of the full Board which delayed approval of SP 
programs, plans and policy documents; 

• Low uptake of standards by regulated tourism enterprises, activities and 
services; 

• Budgetary constraints including budget cuts or funds being released 
sometimes towards the end of the quarter in question or when the 
quarter has ended; 

• Lack of timely submission of annual work plan and performance contract 
reports; 

• Unbundled roles of national and county governments in regard to 
tourism development; 

• Slump in performance of the sector as a result of global and local 
containment measures to curb the spread of covid-19. 

2.4 Lessons Learnt during the Implementation of 2018-2022 

Strategic Plan 

A number of useful critical lessons were drawn from the experience of the first 

half of the 2018-2022 Strategic Plan implementation. These lessons are very 
important in the implementation of the remaining period of the current 
strategic plan. They include:- 

• Need to diversify sources of revenue by fully implementing the Resource 
Mobilization Strategy; 

• It is critical to enhance compliance to standards in the sector to restore 
confidence in both local and international travellers especially in the 

current operating environment of covid-19; 

• Timely submission of annual work plan and performance contract 
reports will greatly aid in effective and efficient monitoring of the 
strategic plan;  

• There is need for more sensitization of County Governments and other 
stakeholders on the Mandate of TRA; 
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• It is imperative to embrace the co-regulatory approach in the regulation 
of the tourism sector. This will enhance stakeholder buy-in and 
compliance; 

• To address the noted challenge of low brand visibility, it is imperative for 
the Authority to build a strong and consistently communicated brand 
identity;  

• There is need for improvement of the work environment, team spirit and 
professionalism among the staff through organizational culture change 

initiatives. 
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CHAPTER THREE 

STRATEGIC DIRECTION   

The Strategic Direction encompasses the Authority’s Vision, Mission, Core 

Values, Themes of Excellence and Strategic Objectives as captured hereunder. 

 

3.1 Vision  

 

 

 

 

 

 

3.2 Mission  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

A centre of tourism regulatory excellence 

 

To develop and promote a conducive 

regulatory environment for a dynamic, 

competitive and sustainable Tourism 

Sector 
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3.3 Core Values 

In an endeavor to realize her vision and mission, TRA will be guided by the 

following core values: 

1. Professionalism: We are committed to excellence through continuous 

improvement. 

2. Integrity: We are committed to a culture that promotes honesty and best 

ethical practices. 

3. Collaboration: We will strive to work with all our stakeholders. 

4. Innovation: We are committed to embracing new ideas and methods as 

per the changing needs of the sector 

5. Teamwork: We will adopt a participatory approach and work together at 

all levels for mutual benefit of the Authority and Stakeholders 
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3.4 Themes of Excellence  

A theme of excellence is a key area of performance in which TRA must excel in. 

Five themes were identified representing the focal areas that the Authority 

must support to achieve its Vision. These formed the basis for the formulation 

of objectives and strategies for the Authority. The Five focal areas are: 

3.4.1 Institutional Capacity  

The success of any institution largely depends on how effectively and efficiently 

its mandate is executed.  A focus on the capacity of the institution brings forth 

the need to have sufficient resources - human, monetary, equipment and tools- 

in order for it to achieve its mandate. TRA’s dedication to be a centre of tourism 

regulatory excellence brings forth the need to work towards achieving optimal 

staff levels, who are well motivated both intrinsically and extrinsically. TRA will 

strategically strive towards improving its human and technical capabilities so 

as to offer excellent services in its quest to champion quality and excellence in 

the Tourism sector. 

3.4.2 Co-Regulation  

Due to its cross-cutting nature, the tourism sector has diverse stakeholders. 

Through a co-regulatory approach, the Authority will endeavor to bring all the 

stakeholders on board through implementation of the stakeholder engagement 

strategy. It is worth noting that although government-led regulatory 

frameworks play a crucial role in establishing minimum standards for tourism 

business as well as ensure a level-playing filed, they are not sufficient to 

ensure destination competitiveness. This is because they tend to build a 

compliance mentality rather than a culture of innovation. Additionally, 

although self-regulation mechanisms provide an opportunity to improve 

collective industry performance, they may not be sufficient to ensure 

destination sustainability. Therefore, during this plan period, the Authority 

envisages embracing a co-regulatory approach to enhance destination 

competitiveness and sustainability as well as reap maximum benefits of both 

government-led and self-regulation mechanisms. Such benefits include greater 

flexibility and adaptability, potentially lower compliance and administration 

costs, ability to harness industry knowledge and expertise to address industry-

specific and community issues directly as well as quick and low-cost 

complaints handling and dispute resolution mechanisms.   
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3.4.3 Standardization 

The Nation-wide classification exercise for accommodation and catering 

establishments concluded in the 2017/18 financial year revealed that a 

substantial number of facilities failed to meet the basic minimum standards 

threshold for classification at the pre-qualification stage. The lessons learnt 

informed the Authority’s decision to prioritize the development of national 

minimum standards guidelines for accommodation and catering 

establishments during the 2017/18 financial year to approval stage. Given that 

standards are vital in addressing not only basic food safety and hygiene 

procedures but also the quality of facilities and client handling mechanisms, 

they will remain a key focus area for the Authority. As such, compliance to 

minimum standards will be critical in enhancing the regulatory role of the 

Authority in ensuring the development and promotion of high-quality tourism 

for competitiveness and sustainability. During the remaining period therefore, 

the Authority will focus on development and implementation of minimum 

standards for regulated tourism enterprises as set out in the ninth schedule of 

the Tourism Act 2011. It will also enhance routine quality assurance audits to 

and focus on compliance promotion through stakeholder engagement and 

sensitization forums to facilitate high uptake of quality standards by regulated 

tourism enterprises, activities and services.    

3.4.4 Corporate Image 

A strong and consistently communicated corporate image will enable TRA to 

attract and retain best talent, inspire public confidence, gain support of 

development partners and generate a sense of direction and purpose. The 

Authority’s registered logo and tagline will contribute to giving her an identity.  

Additionally, the Authority will strive to have its internal stakeholders uphold 

the core values to provide excellent customer service. This plan envisions 

review of the communication strategy in line with the changes in the operating 

environment and communication landscape and its full implementation for the 

Authority to build a strong and visible corporate image.   

3.4.5 Service Delivery 

As a State agency, TRA exists to serve the public (stakeholders). This plan 

envisions that the Authority will focus on excellent service delivery to create 

value for all the stakeholders in line with its customer service charter. It is also 

envisaged that a Quality Management System (QMS) will be pursued to 
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streamline internal processes and procedures to facilitate effective and efficient 

service delivery in the execution of the Authority’s mandate.     

3.5 BSC Perspectives 

The Balanced Score Card provides perspectives namely stakeholders, finance, 

operations and organizational capacity. 

 

3.5.1 Stakeholders 

This perspective of BSC focuses on TRA’s customers. The Authority works 

towards meeting her stakeholders’ expectations and increasing their 

satisfaction level. The Authority being a government agency exists to serve the 

public, the perspective is deliberately placed at the top and all the others 

contribute to its achievement.  

 

3.5.2 Finance 

This perspective entails financial performance and effective and efficient 

financial management of the Authority. In order for the Authority to sustain 

service delivery, financial resources are required. It is expected that processes 

undertaken by the Authority will result to generation of finance hence 

enhancing financial sustainability.   

3.5.3 Operations 

This refers to all the processes the Authority engages in as defined by the 

functions articulated in section 7 (1) of the Tourism Act 2011.  

 

3.5.4 Organizational Capacity  

In order for the Authority to deliver on its mandate, there is need to build on all 

enablers of operations such as staff, equipment, technology, premises, 

remuneration among others. Accordingly, the Authority will endeavor to 

enhance management of its human capital, improve the working environment 

and, enhance automation at the Authority.  

Note: Having appreciated the role of BSC in development of TRA’s strategic 

direction the various objectives are aligned to the relevant perspectives as per 

the principles of the Balanced Scorecard. The perspectives are divided into 

leading and lagging indicators. Leading indicators also known as the drivers 

are inputs which predict the future of the Authority. They include operations 
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and organizational capacity while, lagging indicators report on the past events 

of the Authority hence, they are also referred to as the result indicators. They 

include finance and stakeholders’ perspectives. 

3.6 Strategic Objectives and Initiatives   

The strategic analysis gave rise to the following perspectives, objectives and 

initiatives as shown in Table 4 below: The initiatives are further broken down 

to activities as shown in the implementation matrix (Appendix 1). 

 

Table 4: Summary of Strategic Objectives and Initiatives 

PERSPECTIVE   STRATEGIC OBJECTIVES  INITIATIVES/PROJECTS   

STAKEHOLDERS   1. Enhance customer 

satisfaction 

Customer Satisfaction Index 

at 80% 

Corporate Service Charter 

Complaints Resolution 

Communication  

2. Enhance national cohesion 

and values  

National Cohesion and 

Values 

Disability mainstreaming 

Stakeholder Engagement 

FINANCE  3. Enhance financial 

sustainability of the 
Authority  

Revenue Base  

Resource Mobilization  

4. Improve financial 
management  

Systems and processes  

Budgets  

OPERATIONS  5. Enhance quality of service 
within the tourism sector 

Quality Assurance 

Compliance Promotion  

6. Enhance professionalism in 

the tourism sector 

Workforce Development  

Codes of Practice  

7. Enhance standards in the 

tourism sector 

Minimum Standards for 

regulated tourism 
enterprises 

Food Safety & Hygiene 
Standards 
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PERSPECTIVE   STRATEGIC OBJECTIVES  INITIATIVES/PROJECTS   

8. Facilitate tourism trade  Ease of doing business   

Investment Incentives   

9. Monitor trends in the 
tourism sector  

Tourism sector status 
Report  

Competitive Benchmarking 

Blue economy   

10. Enhance partnerships and 
collaborations 

Co-regulation 

Strategic Linkages  

ORGANIZATIONAL 

CAPACITY  

11. Improve Management of 

Human Capital  

Organizational 

Restructuring  

Optimal Staff Establishment 

Performance Management  

Competence Development 

Compensation and Welfare  

Employee Engagement 

Organizational Culture 

Change 

Quality Management 

System 

12. Enhance automation at the 

Authority  

ICT governance structure  

Integrated Management 

Information System  

13. Improve the working 

environment  

Conducive work 

environment  

Work implements and 

Equipment  
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3.7 Strategy Map  

Figure 1 shows TRA’s Strategy Map for the period 2018-2022 and presents a 

diagrammatic visualization of the Authority’s strategy in a BSC perspective. 

The map illustrates how TRA aims at creating value to stakeholders, achieving 

its strategic objectives and pursuing its Vision.  

Support of the Board and the Executive is paramount for successful execution 

of the strategy. This is because they will be expected to provide leadership in 

building TRA's organizational capacity to run her processes effectively and 

efficiently by overseeing the execution of strategies to enhance human capital, 

working environment and automation.  As a result, the financial management 

and sustainability of the Authority will be heightened and this will in return 

increase stakeholder satisfaction. A high level of stakeholder satisfaction will 

lead to the achievement of the Authority’s vision. The themes of excellence are 

the pillars that provided a foundation for development of the strategic 

objectives. 



Figure 1: Strategy Map 
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CHAPTER FOUR 

STRATEGY IMPLEMENTATION AND COORDINATION 

This chapter explains how the Revised Strategic Plan 2018-2022 will be 

implemented, resource requirements and mobilization, as well as Risk 

Management. 

4.1 Strategy Implementation 

TRA will adopt the Balanced Score Card (BSC) approach to guide, measure and 

report on the status of execution of this Revised Strategic Plan, identifying 

areas that require performance improvement, and address emerging issues.  

Balanced Score Card is a robust performance measurement and management 

reporting system that links organizational Vision, Mission, Goals, Strategic 

Objectives and Strategic Themes with operational elements, including 

initiatives, measurements, targets and budget as elaborated in the Corporate 

Implementation Matrix (Appendix 1).  The description of parameters to be used 

during the implementation of this Strategic Plan using BSC is summarized as 

follows; 

i. Strategic Objectives: describe what is to be achieved for TRA to realize 

its strategic goals. The Plan will be deemed successful if there is a high 

level of achievement of the strategic objectives.   

ii. Initiatives/projects: These are action projects that will help TRA reach 

the set targets/ achieve the strategic objectives. 

iii. Activities: Points of action or a set of priorities that will be undertaken 

in order to realize the desired outcomes. 

iv. Expected Outputs: Immediate observable results after completion of 

activities. 

v. Measures: Units of measuring the extent, magnitude or degree of 

accomplishment of the desired output in order to track progress. This 

Strategic Plan shall be data driven and thus measures will make it 

possible to visualize the extent of strategic implementation. 
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vi. Targets: Desired levels of performance that indicate the desired extent of 

fulfillment of the specific strategy. They are quantitative and qualitative 

in nature.  

vii. Responsibility: The specific office or officer to oversee the assigned 

activity. 

viii. Budget Estimates:  Quantification of the cost of each activity which will 

aid in planning and ensuring availability of adequate resources.  

The Corporate Implementation Matrix will form the basis for annual work 

plans, as part of the process of ensuring the actualization of the Plan. 

Implementation will be facilitated by cascading the Corporate Matrix to the 

departments, teams and individual levels to achieve the Strategic Objectives.  

 

4.2 Role of the Board of Directors and Various Committees in 
implementation of the plan  

4.2.1 Board of the Authority  

The overall oversight of the Revised Strategic Plan will be done by the Board 

guided by Mwongozo 2015. It will meet at least once quarterly to review 

implementation of the strategic plan, the annual work plans, quarterly reports 

and financial expenditures in accordance with public financial management 

circulars and legal procedures. The Board will receive, discuss, approve and 

recommend actions on reports from various departments during these 

meetings. It will recommend management actions and corrective measures to 

be taken to mitigate any challenges encountered. External coordination 

mechanism will predominantly be implemented through the Board in view of 

the fact that the members represent the Authority’s key stakeholders.  

4.2.2  The Executive Committee 

The Executive Committee shall be chaired by the Director General and shall 

meet quarterly to receive and report progress made on the implementation of 

the Revised Strategic Plan. The committee will comprise of the Director General 

and the Directors and any other officer as may be co-opted by the Director 

General. 
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4.2.3  Annual Consultative Committee 

The Annual Consultative Committee Meeting (CCM) shall be the planning and 

coordinating organ of the TRA comprising of Directors and Managers. The 

Consultative Committee shall meet at the beginning of every financial year to 

review performance of the previous year, set targets and allocate funds to 

prioritized activities to be implemented in the current year.  

Additionally, TRA will collaborate with various government Ministries, 

Departments, Agencies (MDAs) and other stakeholders in order to achieve its 

objectives.  

4.3 Risk Management 

Through the established risk management processes at TRA, principal risks 

that are likely to be faced during the implementation of its Revised Strategic 

Plan will continuously be identified, analyzed, evaluated and mitigated. Risk 

management is important for the Authority to reduce the possibility of failure 

and ensure that the set objectives are accomplished, and identify possible 

opportunities that may add value to the implementation of the Revised 

Strategic Plan.  

Broadly, the possible risks that may affect TRA during the implementation of 

the Strategic Plan are: 

Political risks: This refers the threats the Authority may face as a result of 

political decisions. Any political change that alters or affects the achievement of 

the strategic objectives of the Authority and in turn affects the overall 

achievement of the vision is a political risk. 

Technical, Operational and Strategic risks: Strategic risks are threats that 

may affect strategic objectives. Technical and Operational risks are factors that 

may affect the Authority’s ability to execute its strategic plan. They are 

associated directly with the knowledge base being employed by employees of 

the Authority and its technical aspects. 

Financial risks:  These are risks related to the Authority’s financial structure 

affecting financial transactions and financing industry 



  
CHAMPIONING QUALITY AND EXCELLENCE 

55 

 

Systems and structures risks: These are associated with collapse or failure of 

the Authority’s systems, procedures and internal structures 

Reputational risks:  These are threats likely to affect the image of the 

Authority.  

Risk management at the Authority will be undertaken in line with the 

Corporate Risk Register. Table 5 presents anticipated risks, level of risk and 

mitigation strategies aligned to each of the (thirteen (13) Strategic Objectives of 

the Revised Strategic Plan 2018-2022. 

  



Table 5: Anticipated Risks and Mitigation Strategies 

Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 
(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

1 
Enhance customer 

satisfaction 

Likely failure to organize 
stakeholder liaison 

outreach programmes  

High TRA will incorporate sensitization programmes in 
the Standards & Quality Assurance's 

stakeholders’ engagements 

10m 

2 

Enhance national 

cohesion and values 

Likely failure to adhere to 

provisions of the National 

Cohesion and Values 

Medium Sensitize staff on imperatives of adherence to 

national values and building a cohesive society  

2m 

3 

Enhance financial 

sustainability of the 

Authority 

Strategic positioning of the 

Strategy and Resource 

Mobilization Department 

High Strengthen the corporate strategy, research and 

resource mobilization division to position it at 

policy level through the re-alignment of 

organization structure and review of staff 
establishment 

1m 

Likely failure to advising the 
Management on resource 

mobilization and 

partnership management 

Low Build a robust research division to ensure advise 
given and decisions made are supported by 

scientific findings   

5m 

Weak budgetary controls Medium i) Requisition for purchase has to be approved by 

Finance for availability of funds and the same 

availed to Tender committee at award before 

commencement of the process.  

ii) Departmental estimates approved by the entire 

Management team. 

iii) Budgets will be controlled to ensure that there is 

no over expenditure beyond the budgeted 

amount.  

iv) Quarterly budget out turn reports will be 

prepared 

v) Put in place a budget implementation committee 

0.5m 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

for monitoring of annual budget 

Loss of revenue High i) Sensitization of staff on adherence to ethics and 

integrity and the staff code of conduct  

ii) Complete automation of the licensing function 

(module) and go live 

iii) Provision of other other modes of payment e.g. 

Mpesa 

iv) Sensitize stakeholders on the e-licensing module 

0.5m 

Likely failure to prosecute 

non-compliant tourism 

enterprises.  

High i) Minimize cases of non-compliance by offering 

incentives to tourism enterprises e.g., giving one 

(1) year moratorium on payment of license fee 

arrears. 

ii) Sensitize operators of regulated tourism 

enterprises, activities and services on benefits of 

compliance  

iii) Strengthen the legal services division through 

amendment of staff establishment to facilitate 

employment of additional legal personnel. 

1m 

4 

Improve financial 
management 

Likely failure to liaise and 

coordinate strategic 
priorities to budgets and 

financial control   

High i) Ensure budget allocations are considered in the 

corporate annual workplan 

ii) Put in place a policy to ensure that any 

facilitation requests for activities and 

programmes are supported by approved 

corporate workplan and the performance 

contract  

0 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

Weak budgetary controls Medium i) Ensure requisition for purchase of goods and 

services is approved by Finance for confirmation 

on availability of funds. 

ii) Ensure no approval is granted to any 

Programme/activity without confirmation from 

finance on the availability of funds and 

adherence to the approved corporate workplan 

iii) Ensure departmental estimates are approved by 

the entire Management team.  

iv) Budgets are controlled to ensure that there is no 

over expenditure beyond the budgeted amount.  

v) Preparation of Quarterly budget out turn 

reports. 

vi) Ensure there is a budget implementation 

committee for monitoring of annual budget 

0 

Exposure to default from 

staff 

High i) Ensure all imprest/ facilitation request are 

processed through the ERP system  

ii) Strengthen the log-in credentials and set unique 

identifiers 

0 

Loss of independence of the 

internal audit staff 

High i) Strengthen the Internal Audit and Risk 

department through re-alignment of the 

organogram and review of the staff 

establishment 

ii) Separate the Internal Audit function from the 

Risk Management function for efficiency and 

effectiveness 

2m 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

iii) Build capacity of the internal audit department 

iv) Build capacity of the Internal audit division  

v) The Internal Audit to report directly to the Board 

Audit & Risk Committee.                      

vi) Avoiding duties leading to conflict of interest by 
having Charter for the function that clearly 

defines its mandate

3.Separating 2nd line of defense (Risk 

Management) from 3rd line of defense (Internal 

Audit) 

 

Annual Audit plan may not 

cover key areas of 

operations 

High i) Ensure the audit plan focuses on all areas 

regardless of their magnitude of impact   

ii) Ensure the Annual audit plan is shared with the 

Board Audit & Risk Committee for their 

recommendations and approval. 

iii) Quarterly reporting on the implementation 

status of the plan is done to the Board Audit & 

Risk Committee. 

0 

Audit errors that lead to 
inaccurate reporting. 

High i) Ensure the Auditors use professional judgmental 

sampling.  

ii) Discussing audit issues and recommendations 

with the auditees to ensure that they are 

practical.  

iii) Use of COSO methodology in execution of audits 

and risk management. 

0 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

Delays in responding to 

audit reports as well as 

addressing audit issues by 

management.  

High i) Explaining to the auditees before beginning an 

audit on the objectives of the audit assignment 

and the value to be derived from the audit.                                        

ii) Discussing recommendations of final audit 

reports with management.                                   

iii) Follow ups are done for reports already 

circulated. 

0 

Insufficient follow up 
reviews conducted for areas 

audited 

High i) Ensure follow ups are done for board resolutions 

on a quarterly basis.  

ii) Ensure Audit reviews are also done for areas 

previously audited. 

iii) Given that the Annual plan is risk based hence 

follow ups will also be structured to be risk 

based.  

0 

Inadequate skills set in the 

audit and risk management 
function 

Medium i) Regular training of staff on the new approach 

through attendance of training sessions 

organized by various professional bodies.        

ii) ERM is currently under development and is 

regularly monitored by management.            

iii) Outsourcing specialized skills e.g., risk 

management, etc. 

1.5m 

Failure to conduct 

necessary internal audit 

reviews and follow-ups. 

High i) Ensure Audit & Risk workplan is monitored on a 

quarterly basis and reported to the board                                              

ii) Getting buy-in from management and entire TRA 

on the value created by audit and risk 

0.5m 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

management engagements             

iii) Engage auditees and risk owners during annual 

planning for both internal audit and risk 

management activities                                                              

iv) Sharing approved workplans with auditees to 

enable them prepare accordingly and in good 

time   

v) Constant communication and feedback with the 

auditees and risk owners especially during and 

after undertaking reviews       

Internal audit and risk 
management operations 

may not be benchmarked to 

best practice 

High i) Undertake risk maturity assessment on risk 

management practices at TRA  

ii) Undertake external quality assessment on 

internal audit function (after every 5 years per 

IPPF) 

0 

Possible financial 
misappropriation 

High i) Strict adherence to financial management 

regulations 

ii) Sensitize staff on ethics and integrity 

iii) Ensure funding of activities and programmes is 

supported by approved corporate workplans and 

performance contract for every year. 

0.5m 

Inadequate Procurement 

Plan 

High i) Including all user departments in Procurement 

Planning and Budgeting process 

ii) Aligning Procurement Plan (PP) to financial 

budget and instituting compensating controls on 

0 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

the M&E of the PP  

Inadequate positioning of 

Supply Chain department 

at TRA 

Medium i) Review the organogram to position the supply 

chain management division in line with 

recommendations from PPRA 

0 

Lack of supply chain 

business strategy (best 

practice) 

High i) Crafting of a standalone supply chain strategy 

that is aligned corporate strategy 

ii) Put in place business plan for the Supply Chain 

Unit to implement its strategy 

0.5m 

Engagement of suppliers 

that may not have capacity 

to deliver 

High i) For significant procurements, ensure the 

evaluation team conducts physical site visits 

ii) Conducting adequate due diligence on suppliers   

iii) Interrogation of prospective bidders. 

iv) Award only done by Accounting Officer after 

tender evaluation committee is satisfied that the 

evaluation has been properly done. 

v) Signing conflict of interest declaration form to 

ensure no staff with personal interest is included 

in the evaluation committee 

0 

Non-adherence to statutory 

timelines in evaluation of 

tenders 

High i) Ensure deadline for submission of evaluation 

reports indicated in appointment letters for 

evaluators including relevant sections in the Act 
that are likely to be violated for the committee's 

appreciation 

ii) Inclusion of evaluation process as part of 

employees' KPI's in the BSC and/or PC.  

0.2m 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

iii) Sensitization and awareness on the statutory 

provisions of evaluations.  

iv) Stamping date of receipt on submitted 

evaluation reports. 

Pre-qualifying suppliers 

that may not have capacity 

/ Lack of pee-qualified 

suppliers for certain 

services 

High i) Review of tender documents by Supply Chain 

Unit prior to inviting bidder to confirm that they 

are in order.  

ii) Carry over of previously pee-qualified list for 
categories with low responses with approval of 

tender committee.  

iii) Use of samples for pre-qualified suppliers prior 
to delivery of service at the point of sending out 

quotations.  

iv) Evaluation for pre-qualification of suppliers done 

away from the office to allow evaluators adequate 
time to scrutinize the documents submitted by 

bidders                                               

v) Use of pre-qualified list from another government 

agency (allowed by the Act) 

0 

Delay in processing of 
payments to suppliers. 

High i) Adherence to government policy on supplies 

payment timelines  

ii) Develop and implement standard operating 

procedures  

0 

Fraudulent transactions 
through collusion with 

suppliers. 

High i) Segregation of duties in sourcing and approval 

for procured items and services. 

ii) Sensitize staff on Penalties prescribed by the 

0.5m 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

procurement Act for various offences under the 

Act for malpractices. 

iii) Ensure all staff sign off a non-disclosure 

declaration every year.  

iv) Ensure Inspection committee conduct an 

inspection and issue a report on the same 

v) Use of procurement committees throughout the 

process.  

vi) Train staff on the procurement laws and 

regulations. 

Delay by suppliers to deliver 

procured item. 

High i) Ensure the suppliers are pre-qualified or 

registered to ensure their capacity to deliver in a 

timely manner. 

ii) Using delivery time as an evaluation criterion for 

suppliers. 

iii) Preparation and implementation of the 

procurement plan as per defined timelines 

(subject to availability of budgetary provisions). 

iv) Ensure Status reports by consultants handling 

technical projects are prepared and submitted to 

management (as and where necessary). 

0 

Procurement of 

substandard items or 

services. 

High i) The inspection committee inspects the item or 

service delivered to ensure it meets their 

specifications. 

ii) In case of procurement of technical items or 
services, consultants are hired to assist in the 

0 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

procurement process where they are required to 

participate in the evaluation and inspection 

processes. 

iii) In case of procurement of very unique items or 

services TRA can consult a relevant department 

of the government who may have a better 

understanding of the item or service being 

procured e.g., Ministry of Public Works.  

iv) The inspection team should prepare a detailed 

report of their inspection as per the procurement 

Act to show that items delivered match the 

specifications.                   

v) Where a consultant is involved, they should 

prepare a report to show that items delivered 

meet the initial specifications and if need be, the 

inspection team should involve the consultant 

during inspection. 

Obsolescence / Unuseable 

items in the store and slow 

disposal of such items. 

Medium i) Ensure defined reorder levels for stock items.  

ii) Establishment of a disposal committee that is 

responsible for the disposal of stores not in use. 
Stock taking done annually including 

maintenance of bin cards. 

iii) Ensure Store conditions are appropriate for 

storage of items.  

0 

Loss of store items High i) Complete automation of the procurement 

module  

ii) Proper updating of stores records especially 

0 



  
CHAMPIONING QUALITY AND EXCELLENCE 

66 

 

Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

receiving and issuance of items to& from the 

stores   

Noncompliance with 

sections of the procurement 

Act and regulations 

High i) Ensure there are several levels of management 

that are involved in the approval process for all 

procurements. These include the user 

department manager, Chief Supply Chain 

Officer, finance manager and the DG. 

ii) Train staff on the Procurement Act, Regulations 

and other guidelines. 

iii) Ensure obligations are outlined in the 

appointment letters including consequences for 

non-compliance in assignment of supply chain 

duties.  

iv) Ensure Internal audit division conducts regular 

compliance reviews to enhance an 

understanding of the relevant laws and 

regulations.  

0.5m 

Weaknesses in contract 
management. 

High i) Ensure Contracts are prepared prior to the 

suppliers commencing works/supplying goods.  

ii) Performance are demanded by TRA and 

maintained by Supply Chain Unit.  

iii) Warranties for goods/services are maintained by 

user departments overseeing the projects.  

0 

5 

Enhance quality of 

service within the 
tourism sector 

Likely failure to formulate 

guidelines/standards/codes 

of practice/quality audit 
criteria, review & prescribe 

High i) Conduct quarterly departmental evaluations to 

ensure commitments to the PC and approved 

corporate workplan are adhere to 

0 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

measures for sustainable 

tourism throughout the 

county. 

ii) Ensure developed standards and codes of 

practice are shared with all departments, 

divisions, sections and units for information and 

ownership 

iii) Put in place a documented/board-approved 

procedure manual that guides in formulation 

and review of guidelines/standards/codes of 

practices/quality audit criteria 

Lack of accuracy and 
credibility in classification 

and grading of tourism 

facilities and services 

Low i) Vet officers to be trained as EAC Assessors and 

quality auditors 

ii) Sensitize assessors and quality auditors on 

ethics and integrity  

iii) Ensure facilities to be classified are pre-qualified   

iv) Ensure Assessment is done using EAC-approved 

Regional Classification System/criteria.                                                      

v) Ensure assessment is done by at least 3 trained 

and accredited assessors                                                                   

vi) Ensure Assessors’ reports are examined by the 

Standards and Classification Committee 

established by TRA regulations for ratification 

prior to submission to TRA board for approval 

for gazettement.                    

3m 

Audit risk /failure to 
identify quality control 

weaknesses 

High i) Set up quality audits frameworks.  

ii) Conducting further training of quality auditors. 

1.5m 

Likely failure to undertake 

quality inspections 

High i) Provide security to officers through continual 

collaboration with the Tourist Police Unit/post-

1m 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

pone inspection 

ii) Public sensitization on the mandate of TRA(once 

every year per county per class of operators)                                                                       
Limit inspections to critical entities  and 

postpone inspections of faraway operators                                                                       

iii) Provision of PPEs and following MoH regulations 

plus staff insurance      

iv) Back-up staff to the driver and TRA also has a 

provision for self-drive incase company car is 

unavailable                                                                      

Likely malpractices that 
may compromise 

standards- both on the 

inspectors and operators 

High i) All staff read and sign code of conduct at the 

point of joining TRA                                                   

ii) Invest in quality inspection tools such as tablets, 

bar code readers and other system 

infrastructure to facilitate seamless quality 

audits  

iii) Integration of NTSA with TRA licensing process 

0 

Unplanned unfavorable 

events e.g. Covid-19 

pandemic and terrorism 
acts 

High i) Develop an emergency and disaster management 

plan 

ii) Identity back-up office space in case of 

occurrence of any disaster for critical 

departments 

1m 

Failure to monitor trends in 

the tourism sector 

High i) Ensure collection of data via a questionnaire 

administered validated by entire management 

team.  

1.5m 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

ii) Sensitization the operators 

iii) Continuous improvement of data collection tools 

iv) Automate the data collection process 

v) Collaboration with other relevant bodies in 

verification of information i.e. tour operators, 

KTB etc 

Unpredictable events that 

may unfavorably affect 

regulated tourist facilities 

High i) Ensure regulated entities are sensitized on the 

importance of insurance cover and observe 

safety & health standards 

0.5m 

6 

Enhance 

professionalism in 
the tourism sector 

Likely poor/low quality of 

workforce within the 

tourism sector. 

High 

 

i) Insist on relevant professional qualifications 

during the licensing process                                

ii) Collaborate with training institutions to improve 

quality of workforce in tourism sector e.g. Utalii 

College.  

iii) Develop Guidelines for Tourism & Hospitality 

Training Institutions in collaboration with KICD, 

CDACC and other relevant agencies under the 

Ministry of Education.                                                                    

iv) Liaise with private sector associations and 

CDACC for curricula development in tourism & 

hospitality training                                                                                 

v) propose review of the Tourism Act to include 

enhancement of quality of workforce within the 

tourism sector                                                                             

vi) Ensure accreditation of tourism and hospitality 
training institutions in order to enhance quality 

0 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

of workforce in the sector 

Likely decline in quality of 

service delivery in the 

tourism sector 

High  i) TRA insists on relevant professional 

qualifications during the licensing process                                 

ii) Collaborate with training institutions to improve 

quality of workforce in tourism sector e.g., Utalii 

College                                                                              

iii) Liaise with private sector associations and 

CDACC for curricula development in tourism & 

hospitality training                                                                                 

iv) Propose review of the Tourism Act to include 

enhancement of quality of workforce within the 

0 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

tourism sector                                                                             

v) Ensure accreditation of tourism and hospitality 

training institutions in order to enhance quality 

of workforce in the sector                         

vi) collaborate with sector associations to ensure 

implementation and compliance with standards                                   

vii) organizes stakeholder workshops for 

sensitization of standards     

viii) Undertake quality assurance audits on regular 

basis 

Likely failure to undertake 

quality inspections 

High  i) Ensure quality assurance inspections are 

conducted by at least two officers at any given 

time 

ii) Public sensitization on the mandate of TRA (once 

every year per county per class of operators)                                                                              

iii) Provision of PPEs and following MoH regulations 

plus staff insurance                               

iv)  Ensure inspection reports are countersigned by 

the two officers conducting inspections 

2m 

Likely malpractices that 

may compromise 
standards- both on the 

inspectors and operators 

High (6) i) All staff read and sign code of conduct at the 

point of joining TRA                                                   

ii) Invest in quality inspection tools such as tablets, 

bar code readers and other system 

infrastructure to facilitate seamless quality 

audits  

0 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

iii) Integration of NTSA with TRA licensing process 

Unplanned unfavourable 

events e.g. Covid-19 

pandemic and terrorism 

acts 

High i) Develop an emergency and disaster management 

plan 

ii) Identity back-up office space in case of 
occurrence of any disaster for critical 

departments 

1m 

7 

Enhance standards 

in the tourism 

sector 

Likely failure to formulate 

guidelines/standards/codes 

of practice/quality audit 

criteria, review & prescribe 
measures for sustainable 

tourism throughout the 

county. 

High i) Conduct quarterly departmental evaluations to 

ensure commitments to the PC and approved 

corporate workplan are adhere to 

ii) Ensure developed standards and codes of 

practice are shared with all departments, 

divisions, sections and units for information and 

ownership 

iii) Put in place a documented/board-approved 

procedure manual that guides in formulation 

and review of guidelines/standards/codes of 

practices/quality audit criteria 

0 

Likely poor/low quality of 

workforce within the 
tourism sector. 

High 

 

i) Insist on relevant professional qualifications 

during the licensing process                                

ii) Collaborate with training institutions to improve 

quality of workforce in tourism sector e.g. Utalii 

College.  

iii) Develop Guidelines for Tourism & Hospitality 

Training Institutions in collaboration with KICD, 

CDACC and other relevant agencies under the 

Ministry of Education.                                                                    

0 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

iv) Liaise with private sector associations and 

CDACC for curricula development in tourism & 

hospitality training                                                                                 

v) Propose review of the Tourism Act to include 

enhancement of quality of workforce within the 

tourism sector                                                                             

i) Ensure accreditation of tourism and hospitality 
training institutions in order to enhance quality 

of workforce in the sector 

Lack of accuracy and 

credibility in classification 

and grading of tourism 

facilities and services 

Low i) Vet officers to be trained as EAC Assessors and 

quality auditors 

ii) Sensitize assessors and quality auditors on 

ethics and integrity  

iii) Ensure facilities to be classified are pre-qualified   

iv) Ensure Assessment is done using EAC-approved 

Regional Classification System/criteria.                                                      

v) Ensure assessment is done by at least 3 trained 

and accredited assessors                                                                   

vi) Ensure Assessors’ reports are examined by the 

Standards and Classification Committee 
established by TRA regulations for ratification 

prior to submission to TRA board for approval 

for gazettement.                    

2.5m 

Audit risk /failure to 

identify quality control 

weaknesses 

High i) Set up quality audits frameworks. 

ii) Conducting further training of quality auditors. 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

Likely failure to undertake 

quality inspections 

High (9) i) Ensure quality assurance inspections are 

conducted by at least two officers at any given 

time 

ii) Public sensitization on the mandate of TRA (once 

every year per county per class of operators)                                                                              

iii) Provision of PPEs and following MoH regulations 

plus staff insurance                               

iv)  Ensure inspection reports are countersigned by 

the two officers conducting inspections 

0 

Likely malpractices that 

may compromise 
standards- both on the 

inspectors and operators 

High (6) i) All staff read and sign code of conduct at the 

point of joining TRA                                                   

ii) Invest in quality inspection tools such as tablets, 

bar code readers and other system 

infrastructure to facilitate seamless quality 

audits  

iii) Integration of NTSA with TRA licensing process 

0 

Unpredictable events that 

may unfavorably affect 

regulated tourist facilities 

High i) Ensure regulated entities are sensitized on the 

importance of insurance cover and observe 

safety & health standards 

1m 

Likely malpractices that 
may compromise 

standards- both on the 

inspectors and operators 

High i) All staff read and sign code of conduct at the 

point of joining TRA                                                   

ii) Invest in quality inspection tools such as tablets, 

bar code readers and other system 

infrastructure to facilitate seamless quality 

audits  

0 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

iii) Integration of NTSA with TRA licensing process 

8 

Facilitate tourism 

trade 

Risk of forged tax 

exemption recommendation 

letter 

High i) Keep copies of the recommendation letters 

issued to applicants and the registers that bear 

serialized numbers on the applications 

0 

9 

Monitor trends in 

the tourism sector 

Failure to monitor trends in 

the tourism sector 

High i) Partner with lead agencies and the Ministry from 

the point of developing research tools to 

deployment where stakeholders are given walk-

though of the tools.                                   

ii) Include research mandate during the public 

sensitization 

0 

10 
Enhance 

partnerships and 

collaborations 

Likely failure to organize 
stakeholder liaison 

outreach programmes  

High i) Incorporate sensitization programmes in the 
Standards & Quality Assurance's stakeholders 

engagements 

0 

11 

Improve the 

management of 

Human capital 

Inefficiency by staff leading 

to low productivity. 

High ii) Review draft career progression manual and HR 

policies and procedures manual       

iii) Organize team-building activities to encourage 

staff bonding   

iv) Invitation of counselors to talk to staff as 

avenues for stress management. 

v) Set Staff performance target at the beginning of 

the year and assess at the end of year.                                                                          

2m 

Bias in award of training 

programmes to staff  

High  i) Conduct a training needs assessment every year 

ii) Develop a training policy for approval by the 

Board 

0.5m 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

iii) Prepare a training plan  

iv) Prepare quarterly reports on implementation of 

the training policy and training plan  

Training offered may not be 
matched to employee needs 

High i) Ensure Approved training sessions are matched 

with staff career 

ii) Training needs analysis done at the start of the 

year during performance appraisals 

0 

12 
Enhance automation 

at the Authority 

Lack of board-approved ICT 
policy and Management-

approved procure manual 

to govern IT operations 

High i) Present the ICT Policy for Board approval 

ii) Present procedure manual governing ICT 

operations to management for approval 

iii) Report on quarterly basis compliance to the ICT 

policy and procedure manual  

0 

Procured systems may not 

meet the needs of TRA 

High i) Involve users from respective departments in the 

system requirements analysis to be used in the 

procurement process to ensure that the 

procured items meet their needs.  

ii) Involvement of the user department (IT) in 

evaluation committee.  

iii) For every new system the following is done.  

iv) For every new system, ensure a business case 

prepared, detailed user requirements are 

documented, as well as detailed training of users 
and administrators and detailed research and 

consultation on the technology behind the 

system. 

0 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

v) Ensure Comprehensive evaluation of system 

providers.   

Delay in decision making - 

Procurement decisions e.g. 

acquisition of IT 

infrastructure 

High i) Ensure proper documentation of decisions                      

ii) IT department, in conjunction with various ICT 
stakeholders, will organize and conduct IT-

Business awareness training sessions for 

management to appreciate the role of technology 

in business 

0 

Inappropriate access rights 

to systems granted to staff 

High i) Ensure Users (New and existing) are required to 

complete access form which authorizes them to 
access various systems according to their needs 

and approved by Departmental Manager and the 

IT Manager.  

ii) Ensure Staff exiting TRA are cleared by all 
departments including IT whereby going forward, 

rights to access system are revoked prior to 

actual clearance. 

iii) Ensure IS Audits are done regularly to determine 

and address exposures in the various systems. 

iv) For each new access to a system, users will be 

required to complete a new form to document 

the same. 

0 

Loss of IT equipment High i) Ensure all staff are cleared by various 

departments upon exit.  

ii) Ensure inventory of IT assets is maintained by 

the department and reconciled on a semi-

0 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

annually basis during servicing of IT equipment.  

iii) Stock takes are done for obsolete equipment held 

in the stores  

Inadequate support for 
outsourced business 

systems 

High i) Training of IT staff to acquire the necessary 

skills for routine maintenance.  

ii) Outsourcing application support to organizations 

that can provide adequate support i.e. use of 

open tender where evaluation criteria is 

established to assess capacity of vendors 

iii) Assess ability for some service providers to 

support applications remotely  

iv) Ensure Staff are given rights to remotely access 

system for support purposes   

0 

Compatibility issues as a 

result of system upgrades 

Medium v) Testing the updates prior to installation.   0.3m 

Denial of services by the 

network due to outages and 

virus attacks 

High i) Put in place a Network Monitoring System 

ii) Ensure Security Policies are documented and 

approved by the board.  

iii) Ensure Security awareness training is done for 

staff. These are expected to be enhanced upon 

approval of the security policies.  

iv) Cable restructuring of the network and 

acquisition of new switches.  

v) Put in place a network anti-virus and intelligent 

routers.  

0.2m 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

vi) Ensure IS audits are conducted periodically to 

give assurance on network security.  

Unauthorized Internal or 

external access on the 

Authority's information. 

High i) Put in place an advanced firewall to protect the 

data from external attacks.  

ii) Creation of complex passwords and password 

policy enforcement especially for Oracle based 

systems  

iii) Install a more effective antivirus program across 

the network to minimize viral attacks. 

iv) Conduct awareness training for users on the 

need for information security and protection of 

their passwords.  

v) Ensure User account for staff leaving the 

corporation are immediately dropped from the 

database.  

vi) For contract staff accounts are created with a 

specific expiry period.  

vii) Continuously monitoring the network for attacks 

and / or attempts at intruding the network. 

viii) Follow up on closure of accounts assigned to 

service providers.  

ix) Develop user access matrix for the financial 

accounting system and other systems have been 

developed. 

x) Activate Audit trails have for the systems and 

ensure IS audits are conducted on the same. 

2m 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

xi) IS security administrator to review audit trails 

and report on the same.   

Inability to recover 

Business applications due 

to weak backup 

management (including 
ensuring high system 

availability)  

High i) Online replication to the DR-Site is done hourly.  

ii) Backups on a regular basis i.e hourly, daily, 

weekly and monthly intervals - 2nd level. 

iii) Use of high availability and reliable technologies. 

iv) Ensure Backups are tested on a quarterly basis 

and reports on the same generated.  

5m 

Likely failure to address 

Internal customer 

complaints in a timely 

manner. 

High i) Put in place a Service desk management 

software and ensure staff are sensitized on its 

usage. 

ii) Recruitment of one additional staff 

0 

Not embracing best practice 

in IT e.g. COBIT etc. and 

Noncompliance to relevant 

Laws on IT such as ‘Kenya 

Information and 
Communication Act’, 

Copyright Act 

Medium i) Ensure TRA adopts Best practice guidelines that 

can be implemented given the resources at hand. 

ii) Block downloading from in certain sites although 
some of these sites have automatically restricted 

downloading material.  

iii) Compliance to existing laws as much as 

possible. 

iv) Conduct an ICT audit to assess to asses level of 

compliance e.g. through checklist of the Act) 

0 

Breakdown of hardware 

resources 

High i) Ensure All IT hardware is replaced once every 

three/four years. 

ii) Maintenance contracts are maintained to service 

3.5m 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

the hardware regularly.  

iii) Acquisition of UPS to protect the hardware.  

iv) Clustering of hardware e.g. exchange servers 

v) Virtualization of all our servers i.e. primary and 

DR site. 

13 
Improve the working 

environment 

Information security risk - 
Likely loss of data 

confidentiality 

High i) Ensure records are kept in cabinets only access 

by HR staff with security codes. 

ii) Restrict access to staff records by non-HR staff 

1m 

Likely low staff morale High i) Continually address issues affecting staff morale 

ii) Develop a training policy to guard against 

discrimination of staff members on award of 

training opportunities  

iii) Sensitize staff on the code of conduct  

iv) Review all HR instruments such as the career 

progression guidelines, HR manual, staff 

establishment and organogram.  

v) Lobby for re-categorization of the Authority to be 

at per with peer regulators  

vi) Conduct employee satisfaction surveys bi-annual 

and ensure implementation recommendations  

2m 

Limited career growth 

opportunities 

High i) Review Corporate structure to promote career 

growth 

ii) Draft career progression manual that proposes 

0 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

job enrichment. 

iii) Conduct a Job evaluation to determine the 

relevant worth of jobs and implement 

recommendations 

Training offered may not be 

matched to employee needs 

High i) Conduct a training needs assessment every year 

ii) Develop a training policy for approval by the 

Board 

iii) Prepare a training plan  

iv) Prepare quarterly reports on implementation of 

the training policy and training plan 

0 

Weaknesses in leave 

management 

High i) Complete automation of the HR module and 

ensure staff leave is processed through the 

system.  

ii) Ensure all staff adhere to the leave policy  

iii) Follow up by HR to ensure that staff take leave.  

iv) Establishment of a leave Rota  

v) Ensure any Leave days carried forward are 

approved before they are carried forward.         

0 

Loss of life and property High i) Insure all Authority assets  

ii) Ensure all staff are sensitized on their 

entitlement under the annual insurance policy 

incase of loss of life 

iii) Acquire fire proof cabinets for storage of staff 

5m 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

records and confidential Authority documents  

iv) Strengthen the records section to oversee safe 

document archiving and their retrieval. 

v) Put in place a document back up policy.                                                                  

vi) Life Assurance cover for staff is in place.             

vii) Maintain an up-to-date database of Staff contact 

and next of kin information  

viii) Establishment of a BCP plan as well as a Safety 

Committee. 

Weak succession and 

continuity planning.  

High i) Review the organization structure and staff 

establishment to strengthen departments that 

have only one staff  

ii) Establishment of a succession objective in the 

BSC.  

iii) Continually develop staff capacity through fair 

award of training programmes to all staff 

iv) Implementation of job rotation whereby staff are 

assigned tasks in new job areas e.g., Finance 

staff assigned risk management roles. 

0 

Under-resourcing across 
TRA 

High i) Review the organization structure and staff 
establishment to strengthen departments that 

have only one staff  

ii) Develop staff capacity through regular training 

programmes  

0 
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Strategic Objective Risks likely to affect 

implementation  

Risk 

Impact 

(H,M,L) 

Proposed mitigation strategies Budget 

(Ksh) 

Grand Total 62.7m 

 



4.4 Resource Requirements and Mobilization 

Successful implementation of this Strategic Plan will require financial, human and 

physical resources as identified below.  

4.4.1 Financial requirements  

The Financial requirements are projected to grow to approximately 3.5 billion by 

2022/2023 financial year (Table 6).  

 

Table 6: Projected funding for the period 2018-2022 

 Funding Projection (KES) in “000” Cumulative 

Source 2018/2019 2019/2020 2020/2021 2021/2022 2022/2023 2018-2022  

GOK-

Recurrent 

Grants 

217,122 196,300 175,100 191,000 200,600 980,122 

GOK-
Development 

Grants 

0 0 0 100,000 237,000 337,000 

Internally 
Generated 

Revenue 

200,900 168,200 211,000 215,000 225,800 1,020,900 

Externally 
Generated 

Revenue 

0 0 0 600,320 607,008 1,207,328 

 TOTAL 418,022 364,500 386,100 1,106,320 1,270,408 3,545,350 
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4.4.1.1 Sources of Finance 

The Authority’s resource mobilization committee chaired by the Director Corporate 

Services will spearhead fund generation. The themes and activities in this Revised 

Strategic Plan will be financed mainly by; the Government of Kenya (GoK), internally 

generated revenue and externally generated funds from development partners inform 

of grants and partnerships (Table 7). 

Table 7: TRA’s main sources of funds for the Revised Strategic Plan period 

(2018-2022) 

Sources of Funds        Type of Funding 

1. Government of 
Kenya  

a) Recurrent grants 
b) Development grants 

2. Internally 
Generated  

a) Revenue from regulatory activities e.g. licensing and 
classification fee  

b) Sale of boarded stores  

3. Externally 
Generated  

a) Development partners grants 
b) Public-Private Partnerships 

c) Public- Public Partnerships e.g. county governments  

 

4.4.1.1.1 Government of Kenya Funding 

As per the Constitution of Kenya, 2010 the Government of Kenya now operates at two 

levels, that is, National and County Government. From 2014, TRA has continued to 

draw its funding from the National Government. The Authority will continue to 

engage the National Government with the aim of increasing funding. The Authority 

will further explore opportunities and avenues for close collaboration with County 

Governments in co-funding various tourism related activities during this strategic 

plan period. TRA will adopt a proactive approach in expenditure planning and 

prioritization of projects and efficiently utilize the funds to undertake its mandate. 

Table 8 below shows GoK funding during the first three year implementation period 

of Strategic Plan 2018-2022. 
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Table 8: Trends in Past GoK funding 
 

Past Funding (KES) in “000” Cumulative 

Source 2018/2019 2019/2020 2020/2021 Cumulative 

GOK Grants 217,122 196,300 175,100 588,522 

 TOTAL  217,122 196,300 175,100 588,522 

 

4.4.1.1.2 Internally Generated Funds 

Currently the major source of internal revenue for TRA is licensing and classification 

fee. TRA will adopt innovative means of revenue collection by leveraging on digital 

payment platforms and mobile clinics. 

Table 9 below shows the trends in internally generated revenue for the first three 

financial years of implementing the Strategic Plan 2018-2022. 

 

Table 9: Trends in Internally Generated Revenue (A.I.A) 

Past Funding (KES) in “000” Cumulative 

Source 2018/2019 2019/2020 2020/2021  

Internally 
Generated Revenue 

200,900 168,200 211,000 580,100 

 TOTAL  200,900 168,200 211,000 580,100 
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4.4.1.1.3 Externally Generated Funds 

The Authority will generate funds externally through Support from Development 

Partners, Public-Private Partnerships, Public-Public Partnerships as expounded 

below: 

a) Support from development partners 

During implementation of this Revised Strategic Plan, TRA will mobilize financial 

resources from its development partners as well as explore new funding opportunities 

to broaden resources. The resource mobilization committee will establish a database 

of possible funding partners, funding cycles and match them with the strategic 

objectives of the plan, and ensure continual engagement for solicited and unsolicited 

funding openings. The Resource Mobilization committee will regularly revise its 

resource mobilization strategies through proactive approaches such as benchmarking 

with similar successful local and international agencies and adopt upcoming funds 

mobilization trends in order to increasingly leverage greater funding opportunities.  

TRA will continue to adhere to high standards of financial governance by putting in 

place prudent systems and procedures for controlling and accounting for all funds 

and maintain strong and independent external audit and cooperation with oversight 

agencies such as the Office of the Auditor General. 

TRA will also create strong and sustainable financial reserves and funding avenues to 

avoid disruption of its operations during the remaining period of this Strategic Plan 

2018-2022.  

b) Public-Private Partnerships 

The government through Public Private Partnerships (PPP) Act 2013 encourages 

public agencies to form partnerships with the private sector to facilitate enhanced 

public service delivery in the country. The private sector being one of the Authority’s 

stakeholders plays an integral part in the tourism sector hence TRA will endeavor to 

collaborate with the private sector players like interested private companies, groups 

and individual entrepreneurs in order to widen its financial base.  
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c) Public- Public Partnerships  

TRA will partner with county governments and other national government agencies 

on key areas affecting the tourism sector to support its initiatives to enhance 

destination competitiveness and sustainability.   

4.4.2 Physical Facilities Requirements 

The planned infrastructural developments for the remaining two years of the 

Strategic Plan (2018-2022) will include; procurement of vehicles, computers, office 

equipment, and office space within the TRA regions, and hire of event venues. 

4.4.3 Human Capital requirements 

The Authority’s approved staff establishment provides for optimal staffing level of 193 

staff. By the time of review of this strategic plan the Authority had a total of 115 staff. 

The variance in staffing will be bridged through: recruitment on permanent, contract 

and casual basis, internships and attachments, exchange programmes with local, 

regional and international organizations consistent with TRA’s mandate. 

The Authority will endeavor to attract, develop, motivate and retain talented, 

committed and high performing staff towards the achievement of this plan. TRA will 

also put in place a robust coaching and mentorship programme that will develop 

skills, knowledge and capabilities of staff. A succession plan will ensure availability of 

a pool of new leaders across functions and regions. 

 

4.5 Alignment of the Organizational Structure to the Revised 2018-2022 

Strategic Plan  

The first three years of the Strategic Plan (2018-2022) utilized an organizational 

structure cascaded from departments to Section levels. However, the changing 

internal and external environment, the aspiration for growth/progression and the 

quest to attract and retain best talent necessitated the need to benchmark with other 

State Corporations and develop a structure that espouses best practices. The   

organizational structure was therefore, aligned with the strategic objectives to enable 

the Authority deliver on her mandate and improve service delivery. Table 10 below 

provides a description of the shift from the old to the new organizational structure for 

the Revised Strategic Plan (2018-2022).  
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Table 10: Aligning Organization Structure to the Revised Strategic Plan 2018-

2022 

Old  Strategic Shift Strategic Reasoning  

Standards and 
Quality 

Assurance 

Department 

headed by a 

director  

Rename to : Standards 
and Accreditation 

Department  

Department to be 

headed by a director. 

Restructure to three 

Divisions   

To enable the Authority fully execute its mandate, there is need to 
create a new division i.e. Tourism Workforce Development division 

to oversee matters of the quality of training and manpower working 

in the tourism sector because the quality of the workforce impacts 

directly on service delivery hence influences destination 

competitiveness. This new division will be responsible for registering 

tourism and hospitality institutions and workforce in the sector and 
implementing standards in technical and vocational tourism and 

hospitality training institutions throughout the country. 

Renaming of the Quality Assurance Division to Accreditation 

Division is informed by lessons learnt in implementation of the 

current strategic plan for the past three years. The Division has 
been and will continue being responsible for grading all sustainable 

tourism activities and services’ and development and 

implementation of criteria for standardization and classification of 

tourism facilities and services. Particularly, the division will be 

responsible for accreditation of regulated tourism enterprises, 

activities and services that meet the requirements for star rating 
and awarding accreditation symbols to those that meet the set 

minimum standards as and will be developed from time to time 

under the EAC Region and within the Country. This change of name 

is also informed by the fact that Regional Offices have been 

conducting routine quality Audits in regulated tourism enterprises 

throughout the country as one of their core functions.   

Therefore, this department will comprise of three divisions namely:- 

1) Standards Division 

2) Accreditation Division; 

3) Tourism Workforce Development division 

Compliance and 

Trade 

Facilitation 

Department  

Rename to : Quality 

Assurance and Trade 

Facilitation  

 

 

Department to be 

headed by a director. 

Restructure to three 

Divisions    

The Department will comprise three divisions as follows: - 

1) Quality Assurance Division 

2) Trade Facilitation Division 

3) Compliance and Enforcement Division  

Quality Assurance Division 

Lessons learnt during implementation of the strategic plan for the 

last three years and the changes in the operating environment have 

informed this shift. First, outbreak of the Covid-19 pandemic has 

eroded traveler confidence on matters hygiene and safety thus 
necessitating them to place greater emphasis on these two critical 

elements. For destination Kenya to remain competitive therefore, 
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there is need to adjust the regulatory model by focusing on raising 

destination competitiveness by ensuring all regulated tourism 

enterprises, activities and services abide by the set minimum 

standards. This can only be achieved by having officers in Regional 

Officers dedicated to conducting routine quality audits in these 
enterprises, activities and services to ensure adherence to 

standards. 

Additionally, lessons learnt from the day to day operations of 

Regional offices have brought to surface that since the routine 

quality audits are usually combined with revenue collection, the 

former is not accorded the time it requires for a meaningful audit 
and evaluation to be conducted in regulated enterprises due to the 

pressure of meeting both targets. Therefore, for these routine quality 

audits to have any impact in the sector and facilitate high uptake of 

quality standards by regulated tourism enterprises, there is need to 

have a dedicated division in each regional office for implementation 
of the developed standards through routine quality audits. In 

preparation for this shift, the Authority trained 38 Quality 

Assurance Auditors in the financial year 2020/2021. Ideally, it is 

imperative that the routine Quality Assurance Audits are enhanced 

and given greater focus. This will not only ensure that the regulatory 

role of the Authority is felt throughout the country but also 
contribute greatly to enhancing destination competitiveness in the 

global arena.    

It is imperative to note that quality assurance officers will only be 

responsible for ensuring adherence to minimum standards and will 

not be involved in revenue collection. As such, the operating 
environment has necessitated the need for rigorous routine quality 

audits hence the need to have a dedicated division to undertake the 

same. Therefore all Authority Regional Offices will have officers in 

two divisions as explained further hereunder. This will bring about 

efficiency and effectiveness in executing the mandate of the 

Authority.  

Compliance and Enforcement Division  

This was previously referred to as “compliance division”. Officers in 

this Division will be stationed in Regional Offices. This division will 

be responsible for registering and licensing of all sustainable 

tourism activities and services as listed under the 9th schedule of 
the Tourism Act, 2011 through enforcement of the Tourism 

regulatory Authority Regulations. The Division will also be 

responsible for conducting investigations to identify non-compliance 

enterprises and services and recommending prosecution of such 

cases. Lessons learnt throughout execution of the Authority’ 

mandate since inception and implementation of this strategic plan 
for the past three years have shown the need to split compliance 

activities with routine quality audits to give each function the focus 

it requires for efficiency and effectiveness. Therefore these officers in 

this division will only be dedicated to compliance and enforcement 
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activities.  

Trade Facilitation Division  

This has not changed hence will be responsible for facilitating the 

tourism trade as set out in the regulations and the Tourism Act, 

2011   

Corporate 
Support services 

department   

Rename to Corporate 
Services Department 

headed by a director.  

The Department will comprise of four divisions i.e.  

• Human Capital and Administration 

• Finance and Accounts  

• Strategy, Research & Resource Mobilization 

• Information and Communication Technology  

• Communication, Awareness & Outreach  

As explained hereunder: -  

i) Rename from Human 

resource division to 
Human Capital and 

Administration 

Division  

As the Authority enters a growth trajectory, the scope of human 

capital and administration duties and responsibilities will expand. 
This will therefore call for a well-organized manner of managing the 

human capital in the Authority to achieve the intended strategic 

goals for the plan period. The division headed by a manager will 

comprise of two Units i.e. Human Capital Unit and Administration 

Unit 

ii) Finance and Accounts 

Division  

No shift.  

iii) Restructure from 

Corporate Strategy 

and Liaison Unit to 

Strategy, Research 
and Resource 

Mobilization Division 

Corporate Strategy is critical to enable the Authority move towards 

the desired state because it establishes the general direction. In 

addition, research is a critical component that contributes greatly in 

setting the organization direction to ensure that crafted strategies 
are informed by sound judgment emanating from scanning the 

operating environment.   Moreover, the scope of corporate planning, 

research and resource mobilization responsibilities is wide and will 

continue to expand as the Authority enters a growth trajectory 

hence the need for such duties to be handled at policy level. 

Further, given that execution of an organization’s strategy requires 
both financial and non-financial resources, the two aspects are 

therefore inseparable. This is because in as much as the corporate 

strategy will provide the direction, there needs to be a clear, 

systematic and well-coordinated approach to soliciting, acquisition, 
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utilization, management and monitoring of resources to enhance 

attainment of the Authority’s strategic goals  

iv) Restructure from ICT 

Unit to Information and 

Communication 

Technology Division  

This division will comprise of two Sections as follows: - 

a) ICT Section: This will involve information and Communication 

Technology and systems infrastructure.  It is important to note that 

this division combines ICT, knowledge and records management as 
the Authority envisages leveraging on ICT in all its operations and 

eventually move to e-records. This is therefore a move to refine the 

role of ICT and information management processes to support 

corporate decision making.  

b) Knowledge Management Section: this is previously the records 
management Unit that has been strengthened to a Section. It is 

imperative to note that knowledge management is critical to the 

success of any organization today. This will involve management 

of knowledge that creates value for TRA. Through this Section, 

the Authority will be abreast with what it needs to know, how to 

promote a culture conducive to learning and sharing knowledge; 
how to make the right knowledge available to the right people at 

the right time, how best to generate or acquire new knowledge in 

a bid to enhance attainment of the Authority’s strategic goals.  

 

Audit and Risk 

Management 

Unit 

Restructure to Audit and 

Risk Management 

Division   

The scope and span of Audit and Risk management as an 

independent appraisal function to examine and evaluate the 

Authorities activities will expand as the Authority enters the growth 

trajectory. This will therefore call for strengthening the unit to policy 
level.  

Supply Chain 

Management 
Unit  

Restructure to Supply 

Chain Management 
Division and change 

reporting line  

The reporting line for supply chain management to change from 

corporate services to the Director General as per the 
recommendations form the Public Procurement Regulatory 

Authority Audit. This is because the Director General is the 

Accounting Officer of the Authority. The elevation of the Unit to a 

division is due to the span and scope of responsibilities handled by 

the division thus will be better handled at policy level.   

Corporate 

Communication 

Restructure to 

Communication & 

Outreach division  

It is imperative to note that globally, there is a paradigm shift from 

the traditional ‘command and control’ approach to regulation to 

smart regulation. The Authority therefore envisages embracing the 
co-regulatory framework as one of the approaches to smart 

regulation and governance to effectively and efficiently regulate the 

tourism sector. There is therefore need to restructure the Corporate 

Communications unit to Communication and Outreach Division. 

This Division will have two Sections as follows:- 
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a) Communication Section  

This section will be responsible for shaping the Authority’s image, 

building mutual relations and understanding between the Authority 

and its publics.  

b) Outreach Section  

The Section will be responsible for awareness creation on the 

importance of adherence to minimum standards and guidelines in 

the tourism and hospitality sector through outreach programmes 

throughout the country. As such, the Section will be responsible for 

ensuring the Authority stakeholders’ understand the importance of 

adherence to minimum standards and the role of standards in 
enhancing destination competitiveness and appeal. The Section will 

also be responsible for preaching the sustainability gospel to 

stakeholders as captured under the Tourism Act, 2011.  

Corporation 

Secretary 

Elevated to Director 

Position and renamed  

Corporation 

Secretary/Legal Services  

Department  

The scope of the legal department is expansive and is crucial in 

ensuring compliance to existing legislation and government 

directives in the realization of the Authority’s mandate. It is 

therefore prudent to elate it as the Authority enters a growth 

trajectory.  

 

  

Figure 2 presents the Authority’s proposed organizational structure: 



Figure2: Organization Structure aligned to the Revised Strategic Plan 2018-2022 
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CHAPTER FIVE 

MONITORING AND EVALUATION 

 

5.1 Overview of Monitoring and Evaluation 

Monitoring and Evaluation (M&E) is an important management tool that will be 

used by the Authority to ensure that implementation of this Revised Strategic 
Plan is on course. M&E will be used to measure accomplishments and detect 
any deviation, and where there is need for adjustment, appropriate and timely 

action will be taken. The M&E process will take into account emerging issues, 
and changes in the environment that may affect this Plan. The M&E process 

will be undertaken by the Board of the Authority and the Management.  

5.2 Monitoring at the Board Level 

Implementation of the Revised Strategic Plan will be closely monitored annually 

by the Board to ensure accomplishment of the Plan. The monitoring process 
will ensure that performance is reviewed and analyzed on a periodic basis. 
During the quarterly and annual review meetings, the Board will receive and 

review progress reports from the Executive Committee through the Director 
General indicating overall progress made on the strategic objectives. The 
nature and scope of reporting will include: (a) progress made against targets of 

the Revised Strategic Plan; (b) causes of any deviations; (c) areas of difficulties 
and suggested solutions to problems that may adversely affect implementation; 

and (d) suggested or corrective measures taken to mitigate the challenges 
encountered.  

5.3 Monitoring at Department Level 

Monitoring and Evaluation at Department level will be carried out by an 

Executive Committee. The committee will comprise of all Directors chaired by 
the Director General. The committee will meet quarterly to report and review 

progress on implementation of the Revised Strategic Plan under their 
Departments. 

The Committee will be guided by the Implementation Matrix of the SP 

(Appendix 1) in scheduling activities to be undertaken on an annual basis 
(Annual Work-Plan). Progress in implementation of the annual work plan will 

be monitored quarterly by the respective Directors. 
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5.4 Monitoring at Management Level 

The management level will consist of all heads of Divisions. Monitoring and 

Evaluation at Management level will involve routine data collection and 
analysis on progress of the Revised Strategic Plan implementation. Managers 
will monitor projects administered within their respective jurisdictions and 

subsequently submit quarterly and annual M&E reports to the Executive 
Committee through their respective Directors.  

The entire Monitoring and Evaluation exercise will be coordinated by the 

Manager Corporate Strategy, Research & Resource Mobilization Division. 

5.5 Monitoring Tools 

In conducting M&E, the following tools will be applied:  

a) Annual implementation matrix review  
b) Annual performance contracts and work plans  

c) Annual budget and quarterly expenditure review  
d) Committee meetings  
e) Annual staff performance appraisal  

f) Quarterly and Annual reports (Form 1A, 2A and Forms 1 and 2 as herein 
appended) 

5.6 Evaluation 

The Revised Strategic Plan will be subjected to an End of Term review to 

measure the extent of achievement of intended results. An impact analysis will 

be conducted preferably through an external party upon conclusion of the plan 

to determine the effectiveness of the Revised Strategic framework to meet the 

intended outcomes.  

 5.7 Indicators for Measuring Performance 

Measurement of performance will be carried out on the basis of the following 
indicators:  

a) Stakeholders’ satisfaction index 

b) Increase in revenue and cost reduction  
c) Compliance to internal processes based on indicators outlined the 

implementation matrix  
d) Improvement in institutional capacity  
e) Attainment of annual PC and workplan targets 

f) Brand Awareness Index  
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APPENDIX 1: IMPLEMENTATION MATRIX  

Stakeholders Perspective 

Objective  Initiatives 
/Projects  

Activities  Person 
Responsible  

Expected 
Outputs  

Measure  5 year 
Target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 
Budget  

Enhance 
customer 
satisfaction 

Customer 
satisfaction 
index at 80% 

Conduct customer satisfaction 
survey 

Director 
Corporate 
Services  

Customer 
satisfaction 
index  

% 80 1 0  0 1  0 
2 

Implement recommendations of 
customer satisfaction surveys  

Director 
Corporate 

Services 

% of 
implementation 

% 100 0 0 0  0 2 
2 

Mitigate corruption within the 
Authority  

Director 
General  

% of 
implementation 
of CRMP 

% 100 0.5 2 1 1 1 
5.5 

Implement e-CRM to capture 
and monitor customer 
complaints and feedback 

Director 
Corporate 
Services  

% of 
implementation  

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 
0 

Corporate 
Service Charter 

Review service charter Director 
Corporate 
Services 

Charter  No. 1 0.5 0 0 0 0 
0.5 

Translate charter to Kiswahili 
and Braille 

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

Charter  No. 2 0.5 0.5 0 0 0 
1 

Sensitize staff on Service 
Charter 

Director 
Corporate 

No. of staff 
sensitized 

No. 8 1 2 0 0.5 0.5 
4 
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Objective  Initiatives 
/Projects  

Activities  Person 
Responsible  

Expected 
Outputs  

Measure  5 year 
Target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 
Budget  

Services 

Complaints 
Resolution 

Develop a complaint handling 
procedures/guideline 

Director 
Corporate 

Services 

Complaint 
handling 

guideline 

No. 1 0 0 0 0 0 
0 

Implement the complaint 
handling procedures 

Director 
Corporate 

Services 

% of 
implementation  

No. 20 0 0 0 1 1 
2 

Public awareness creation on 
their rights and complaint 
handling mechanisms  

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

Proportion of 
the public 
sensitized  

No. 4 0.5 0 0.5 0.5 0.5 
2 

Assess capacity of TRA’s 
frontline staff to handle 
complaints 

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

No. of frontline 
staff assessed 

No. 2 0 0 0 1 0 
1 

Implement capacity assessment 
report recommendations 

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

% of 
implementation 

% 100 0 0 0 0 0.2 
0.2 

Communication Conduct a comprehensive 
analysis of the current 
Communication Strategy 
(2018-2022) vis-à-vis trends in 

the communication landscape  

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

Analysis Report No. 1 0 0 0 0 0 

0 

Review the communication 
Strategy  

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

Proportion of 
strategy 
reviewed 

% % 0 0 0 1  0 
 1 



  
CHAMPIONING QUALITY AND EXCELLENCE 

100 

 

Objective  Initiatives 
/Projects  

Activities  Person 
Responsible  

Expected 
Outputs  

Measure  5 year 
Target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 
Budget  

Engage internal and external 
stakeholders through 
consultative and validation 

workshops  

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

Proportion of 
stakeholders 
engaged 

% 100% 0 0 0 1.5 0 

1.5 

Implement the Communication 
Strategy  

Corporate 
Communication 
Officer 

% of 
implementation   

% 100 4 10.3 10 7 7 
38.3 

Evaluate Impact of the 
communication strategy  

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

Reports  No. 2 0 0 0 0 1 
1 

Enhance 

national 
cohesion 
and values 

National 

Cohesion and 
Values  

Sensitize Staff on National 
Cohesion and values 

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

Proportion of 
staff sensitized 

No. 90 0 1 0 1 1 
3 

Implement Commitments as 
per the Annual President’s 
report on National values and 
principles of Governance   

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

% of 
implementation 

No. 5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 

2.5 

Disability 
Mainstreaming 

Develop disability 
mainstreaming policy 

Human Capital  
Manager 

Policy  No. 1 0 0 0 0 0 
0 

Implement the policy Director 
General 

Proportion of 
implementation   

% 100 0 0 0 1 1 
2 

Stakeholder 
Engagement 

Implement the Stakeholder 
engagement strategy 

Director 
Corporate 

% of 
implementation 

% 100 0 2 2 2 2 
8 
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Objective  Initiatives 
/Projects  

Activities  Person 
Responsible  

Expected 
Outputs  

Measure  5 year 
Target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 
Budget  

Services 

Evaluate impact of engagement 
strategy 

Director 
Corporate 

Services 

Evaluation 
report   

No. 1 0 0 0 3 0 

3 

Implement recommendations 
from the evaluation report 

Director 
Corporate 

Services 

% of 
implementation  

% 100 0 0 0 0 1 

1 

Mobilize tourism sector players 
to form associations for better 
regulation 

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

Proportion of 
players 
mobilized 

% 100 0 0 0 1 1 
2 

AGPO Reserve 30% under Access to 
Government Procurement 
Opportunities (AGPO) 

Director 
General 

Proportion 
reserved   

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 
0 

Promotion of Local Content in 
Procurement 

Director 
General  

Proportion 
reserved 

% 40% 0 0 0 0 0 
0 

TOTAL 8.5 18.3 14 23 19.7 83.5 
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Finance Perspective 

Objective Initiatives 
/Projects  

Activities  Person 
Responsible  

Expected 
Outputs  

Measure  5 year 
Target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 
Budget  

Enhance 
financial 

sustainability 
of the 

Authority 

 

Revenue 
Base 

 

Increase revenue collection 
(A-I-A) 

Director 
Compliance 

and Trade 

Amount of A-
in-A  

% 1.2 
Billion 

15 28 32 44 56 
175 

Collaborate with other 

Agencies to enhance 
revenue collection  

Director 

General 

Proportion of 

Agencies  

% 100 0 1 0 1 1 

3 

Automate revenue 
collection to minimize 
pilferage 

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

Proportion of 
automation 

% 100 0 0 0 3 0 
3 

Resource 
Mobilization   

Implement the Resource 
Mobilization Strategy 

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

Proportion of 
implementation  

% 80 0 0 3 2 2 
7 

Evaluate Impact of the 
Strategy   

Director 
Corporate 
Services  

% level of 
effectiveness  

% 60 0 0 0 0 1 
1 

Improve 

financial 
management 

 
 

Systems and 

processes 

Review  internal financial 

management systems, 
processes and controls 

Director 

Corporate 
Services 

Proportion 

reviewed 

% 100 0 2 0 2 0 

4 

Implement internal 
financial management 
systems, processes and 
controls  

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

% of 
implementation 

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 

0 

Maintain an up to date 
Asset Register for the 
Authority 

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

% of register 
updated 

% 100 0 0.5 0 0.5 0 
1 

Budgets 

 

Adopt Programme Based 

Budgeting  

Director 

Corporate 
Services 

Proportion of 

adoption 

% 100 0 5 0 0 0 

5 

Undertake regular 
monitoring and evaluation 

Director 
corporate 
services 

% level of 
effectiveness  

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 
0 



  
CHAMPIONING QUALITY AND EXCELLENCE 

103 

 

Objective Initiatives 
/Projects  

Activities  Person 
Responsible  

Expected 
Outputs  

Measure  5 year 
Target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 
Budget  

Implement cost saving 
measures 

Director 
General  

 Proportion of 
Implementation  

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 
0 

Maintain Annual Pending 
Bills at less than 1% 

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

Proportion of 
pending  bills  

% 0 0 0 0 0 0 
0 

Implement the Integrated 

Risk Management 
Framework 

Audit and 

Risk 
Manager  

Proportion of 

implementation 

% 1 0 2 1 1 0 

4 

Absorption of Mobilized 
Resources 

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

Proportion of 
absorption  

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 
0 

Disposal of Idle and 
Obsolete Assets of 
Authority Annually 

Director 
General 

Proportion of 
idle assets 

% 100 0 1 0 0 1 
2 

Implement programs and 
activities to Set Budget 
Levels within the Authority 

Director 
General 

Proportion of 
implementation  

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 
0 

Implement Authority’s 
Procurement Plan 

Director 
General 

Proportion 
implemented  

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 
0 

• Conduct training on the 
budget process  

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

No. trained % 100 0 0 0 0 0 
0 

• Conduct training on the 
finance law, accounting and 
reporting standards  

Director 
Corporate 

Services 

No. trained  % 100 0 0 0 0 0 

0 

 TOTAL 15 39.5 36 53.5 61 205 
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Operations Perspective 

Objective  Initiatives 
/Projects  

Activities  Responsible 
Person  

Expected 
Outputs  

Measure  5 year 
Target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 
Budget  

Enhance quality 
of service in the 

tourism sector 

Quality 
Assurance 

Conduct Quality Audits of 
regulated tourism and 

hospitality establishments 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 

TF  

No. of 
regulated 

enterprise
s 

No. 33,500 39 40 48 52 60 239 

Conduct training and 

certify quality assurance 
officers and assessors from 
all the 7 TRA Regional 
Offices. 

Director 

Standards & 
Accreditation 

No. 

trained 
 
 

No. 60 0 15 15 0 0 30 

Review EAC classification 
criteria 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Number No. 8 8 8 0 0 0 16 

Undertake pre-qualification 
of tourism & hospitality 
establishments 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Number No. 800 0 0 0 0 0 0 

Conduct classification of 
tourism & hospitality 
establishments 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Number No. 800 3 10 45 50 45 153 

Train 2,100 tourism and 
hospitality operators on 
compliance to standards 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Number   No.   2,100 0 0 0 6 6 12 

Develop accreditation and 
award scheme for national 
Mark of Quality & brand 
identity 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Proportio
n 
developed 

%  100 0 0 0 3 2 5 

Conduct accreditation and 
award ceremony for various 

categories of tourism 
enterprises 

Director 
Standards & 

Accreditation 

No. 
issued 

No. 2 0 0 0 1 1 2 

Compliance 
Promotion 

Register and license 
regulated tourism 
enterprises  

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF  

Number No. 30,300 4 5 8 8 9 

34 
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Objective  Initiatives 
/Projects  

Activities  Responsible 
Person  

Expected 
Outputs  

Measure  5 year 
Target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 
Budget  

Undertake awareness 
campaigns on compliance 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF  

No. of 
campaign
s 

No. 10 2 4 4 3 2 

15 

Review TRA Regulations, 
2014 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF  

Proportio
n 
reviewed 

% 100 0 1 1 0 0 

2 

Implement reviewed TRA 
Regulations 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF  

Proportio
n of 
implemen
tation   

No. 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

Develop & implement 

conflict arbitration 
procedures  

Director QA, 

Compliance & 
TF  

Proportio

n of 
implemen
tation  

% 100 0 0 0 1 1 2 

Conduct Legal and 
Compliance audit 

Corporation 
Secretary 

Audit 
report 

No 1 0 0 0 5 0 5 

Implement the 
recommendations of the 
Audit 

Corporation 
Secretary 

Proportio
n of 
implemen
tation   

% 100 0 0 0 0 5 5 

Legal representation Corporation 
Secretary 

% of 
represent
ation  

% 100 2 6 6 6 4 24 

Enhance 
professionalism 
within the 
tourism sector 

Workforce 
Development 

Develop a workforce 
development strategy  

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Workforce 
strategy   

No. 1 0 0 0 4 0 4 

Implement the strategy  Director 
Standards & 

Accreditation 

Proportio
n of 

implemen
tation  

No. 3 0 0 3 1 0 4 

Conduct a skills inventory 
of manpower in the tourism 
sector 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

% of 
manpowe
r 
captured 

% 50 0 0 0 5 5 10 
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Objective  Initiatives 
/Projects  

Activities  Responsible 
Person  

Expected 
Outputs  

Measure  5 year 
Target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 
Budget  

Develop tourism and 
hospitality training 
regulations 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

No. of 
Regulatio
ns 

No. 1 0 0 0 1 0 1 

Develop standards for 
vocational tourism and 
hospitality training 
institutions 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

No. of 
standards 

No. 2 0 0 0 1 0 1 

Conduct quality audits of 
vocational tourism and 
hospitality training 
institutions  

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Number % 100 0 0 0 0 3 3 

Develop Curriculum in 
collaboration with Ministry 
responsible for education 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Number No. 5 0 2 1 1 1 5 

Maintain a register of 
recognized tourism and 
hospitality training 
institutions 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Register No. 1 2 1 2 1 2 8 

Undertake a study on 
expatriates working in the 
sector 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

Proportio
n done 

% 100 0 0 0 3 0 3 

Implement 
recommendations from the 
study  

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

Proportio
n 
implemen

ted  

% 100 0 0 0 0 1 1 

Codes of 
practice 

Develop Codes of Practice 
for regulated tourism 
enterprises 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Number  No. 8 2 0 2 2 2 8 

Sensitize stakeholders on 
the Codes of Practice 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

No. 
sensitized 

No. 8 0 0 0 12 12 24 

Evaluate impact of the 
codes of practice 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

% level of 
effectiven
ess  

% 80 0 0 0 0 2 2 
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Objective  Initiatives 
/Projects  

Activities  Responsible 
Person  

Expected 
Outputs  

Measure  5 year 
Target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 
Budget  

Develop and maintain a 
register of tourism sector 
associations 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Register No. 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 

Enhance 
standards in the 
tourism sector 

Minimum 
Standards for 
regulated 
tourism 

enterprises 

Develop minimum 
standards for regulated 
tourism enterprises, 
services  and activities 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

No. of 
Standard
s 
 

No. 10 4 4 4 4 4 20 

Organize stakeholder 
engagement workshops for 
validation of standards   

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Number 
of 
workshop
s 
 

No 
 

10 4 4 4 4 4 20 

Sensitize stakeholders on 
the standards through 
various platforms for 
implementation 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

proportio
n 
sensitized 
 

% 60 2 3 0 0 0 5 

Develop standards and 
guidelines for digital 
tourism 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Digital 
standard 

% 100 0 0 0 4 0 4 

Develop “Green tourism”  
standards for the tourism 
industry  

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Green 
Standard
s 

No. 4 0 0 0 5 5 10 

Sensitize stakeholders on 
standards for “Green 

tourism”   

Director 
Standards & 

Accreditation 

proportio
n 

sensitized  

% 
 

60 0 0 0 0 1 1 

Implement the “Green 
tourism”  standards 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Proportio
n of 
implemen
tation 

% 
 

80 0 0 0 0 5.5 5.5 

Develop Safety and Security 
standards 

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Standard No. 1 0 0 0 2.5 0 2.5 

Develop and pre-test 
Quality Audit Tools and 

Director 
Standards & 

Tools and 
Manuals 

No. 2 0 0 0 5 0 
5 



  
CHAMPIONING QUALITY AND EXCELLENCE 

108 

 

Objective  Initiatives 
/Projects  

Activities  Responsible 
Person  

Expected 
Outputs  

Measure  5 year 
Target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 
Budget  

User Manuals based on 
developed standards 

Accreditation 

Implement the minimum 
standards 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

Proportio
n of 
implemen
tation 

% 100 2 2 2 2 2 10 

Food Safety & 
Hygiene 
Standards 

Develop food safety & 
hygiene standards for the 
tourism sector  

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

No. of 
Standard  

No. 2 0 90 92 98 102 382 

Develop User Manuals and 
Quality Audit tools on Food 

Safety and hygiene 
standards 

Director 
Standards & 

Accreditation 

Manuals  No. 2 0 0 0 13 12 25 

Sensitize stakeholders on 
food safety & hygiene 
standards  

Director 
Standards & 
Accreditation 

Proportio
n 
sensitized  

% 4 0 18 20 21 23 82 

Monitor compliance to food 
safety & hygiene standards 
in the tourism sector 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

% 
complianc
e  

% 100 0 5 5 5 6 21 

Facilitate 
tourism trade 

Ease of doing 
business 

Develop online licensing 
platform 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

Proportio
n 
developed 

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 0 

Investment 
Incentives   

Process and recommend 
custom duty exemptions 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

Proportio
n of 
applicatio
ns 
processed   

% 100 0.2 0.2 0.2 0.2 0.2 1 

Prepare a proposal to 

inform review of the EAC 
Customs Management Act, 
2004 (Amended, 2018) 

Director QA, 

Compliance & 
TF 

Number No. 1 0 0 0 2.5 0 2.5 

Prepare a proposal for 
major tax breaks and other 
incentives for operators to 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

Number No. 1 0 0 0 1.5 0 

1.5 
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Objective  Initiatives 
/Projects  

Activities  Responsible 
Person  

Expected 
Outputs  

Measure  5 year 
Target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 
Budget  

facilitate innovation and 
technology uptake  

Sensitize stakeholders on 
available incentives 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

No. of 
forums  

No. 4 0 2 0 2 0 

4 

Undertake a study on 

tourism investment 
incentives in competing 
tourist destinations 

Director QA, 

Compliance & 
TF 

Proportio

n 
completed  

% 100 0 2 2 0 0 

4 

Monitor trends 
in the tourism 

sector  
 

Tourism status 
Report 

Undertake an assessment 
and audit of tourism 

activities and services at 
national and County level 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 

TF 

Proportio
n of 

assessme
nt  

% 100 1.6 2.5 2.5 2.5 2.5 

11.6 

Compile an annual Tourism 
Sector Status Report 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

Status 
report 

No. 4 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 

7.5 

Collate monthly data from 
regulated tourism 
enterprises, activities and 
services. 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

Proportio
n of data 
collated 

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 

0 

Create and continually 
update a data base of 
regulated tourism 
enterprises, activities and 

services in respect to 
Regulation 22 of TRA 
Regulations, 2014 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

Proportio
n  

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 

0 

Competitive 
Benchmarking 

Undertake a study on 
competing destinations on 

matters of tourism 
regulation  

Director QA, 
Compliance & 

TF 

Proportio
n done  

% 100 0 3 0 3 0 

6 

Implement 
recommendations from the 
report  

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

% of 
implemen
tation  

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 

0 
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Objective  Initiatives 
/Projects  

Activities  Responsible 
Person  

Expected 
Outputs  

Measure  5 year 
Target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 
Budget  

Blue-Economy    Conduct an evaluation 
study on the impact of 
tourism development on 
water bodies (Coast and 
Lake Region) 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

Proportio
n of study 
done 

% 100 0 0 0 1 0 1 

Conduct stakeholder 
sensitization programmes 

for proposed 
recommendations from the 
study 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 

TF 

No. of 
forums  

No. 1 0 0 0 0 1 1 

Implement 
recommendations from the 
study  

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

Proportio
n of 
implemen
tation 

% 100 0 0 0 0 1 1 

Enhance 
partnerships 
and 
collaborations 

Co-regulation Conduct a study on 
Regulations impacting 
businesses in the Tourism 
sector 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

Proportio
n of study 
done 

% 100 0 3 0 0 0 3 

Implement 
recommendations of the 
study 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

Proportio
n of 
implemen
tation   

% 100 0 0 0 1 0 1 

Prepare a proposal for 
review of the Tourism Act, 
2011 and other relevant 
Laws  

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

Proposal No. 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 

Collaborate with MoTW and 
other stakeholders in 
review of the Tourism Act 

and relevant laws  

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

Proportio
n of 
agencies  

% 100 0 0 0 0.5  0.5 

Collaborate with other 
Agencies to enhance 
compliance 

Director QA, 
Compliance & 
TF 

Proportio
n of 
agencies  

% 100 0 2 0 0 0 2 

Sensitize stakeholders on Director QA, Proportio % 100 0 2 2 2 0 6 
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Objective  Initiatives 
/Projects  

Activities  Responsible 
Person  

Expected 
Outputs  

Measure  5 year 
Target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 
Budget  

benefits of co-regulation  Compliance & 
TF 

n 
sensitized  

Build networks and 
strategic linkages with 
development partners 

Director 
Corporate 
Services 

Proportio
n   

% 100 0 0 0 1 0 1 

TOTAL 77.

3 

23

6.2 

27

0.2 

35

0.9 

335

.7 

1270.3 

 

Organizational Capacity Perspective 

Objective  Initiatives 

/projects 

Activities  Responsible 

person  

Expected 

outputs  

Measure  5 year 

target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 

Budget  

Improve 

Management 

of Human 

Capital  

 

Organizational 

Restructuring 

Restructure the Authority’s 

organization structure  

Board of 

Authority 

Proportion 

done  

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 0 

 Conduct a situational  analysis of 

trends in the tourism sector vis-à-

vis workforce requirements 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Proportion 

of 

analysis 

done 

% 100 0 0 0 5 0 

5 

Recruit to fill identified skills gaps Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Proportion 

filled 

% 100 0 0 6 0 0 

6 

Performance 

Management 

Develop a performance 

management framework  

Director 

Corporate 

Services  

Framewor

k  

No. 1 0 3 0 0 0 

3 

Implement the performance 

management framework  

Director 

Corporate 

Services  

% of 

implement

ation  

% 100 0 0 2 0 0 

2 
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Objective  Initiatives 

/projects 

Activities  Responsible 

person  

Expected 

outputs  

Measure  5 year 

target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 

Budget  

Implement timely Appraisal of 

Authority Employees 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

% of 

implement

ation  

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 

0 

Competence 

Development 

Undertake institutional skills gaps  

Analysis and Training Needs 

Assessment   

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

TNA; 

proportion 

done 

% 100 0 4 0 0 0 

4 

Develop a HR Training Policy Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Policy No 1 0 0 0 0.5 0 

0.5 

Implement the HR Training Policy Director 

Corporate 

Services 

% 

implement

ation  

% 100 0 0 0 0 5 

5 

Implement and Evaluate Annual 

Training Plans 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Proportion  % 100 2 4 6 6.5 7 

25.5 

Develop a youth and Internship 

Policy  

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Policy % 100 0 0 0 0 2 

2 

Provide Youth Internship/ 

Industrial 

attachments/Apprenticeships 

annually 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Number No. 400 0.2 1.2 1.2 1.2 1.2 

5 

Compensation 

and Welfare  

Develop a Recognition and Reward 

Policy 

Director 

Corporate 

Services  

Policy No. 1 0 0 0 0.5 0 

0.5 

Implement the Recognition and 

Reward Policy 

Director 

Corporate 

Services  

% of 

implement

ation 

% 0 0 0 0 0 4 

4 

Review the Career Progression Director Proportion % 100 0   0 3 1 4 
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Objective  Initiatives 

/projects 

Activities  Responsible 

person  

Expected 

outputs  

Measure  5 year 

target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 

Budget  

Guidelines and Human Resource 

Policy & procedure manual 

Corporate 

Services  

of 

completio

n 

Implement the guidelines of HR 

manual on employee rewards and 

compensation 

Director 

Corporate 

Services  

% of 

implement

ation   

% 100 0 0 4 4 4 

12 

Implement the 25th  Day Payroll  Director 

Corporate 

Services 

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 140 288 302 303 315 

1348 

Annual Leave Utilization within a 

Calendar Year within the Authority 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

% 

utilization  

% 100 3 6.4 7.3 8.1 9.7 

34.5 

Automate leave application and 

management 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Proportion   % 100 0 0 0 0 0 0 

Payment of Gratuity  Director 

Corporate 

Services 

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 0 8 5 5 10 

28 

Develop a Mortgage Scheme for the 

Authority Staff. 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Mortgage 

scheme  

% 100 0 0 0 0 2 

2 

Provide counseling services to TRA 

employees 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Proportion 

of staff 

treated  

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 

0 

Employee 

Engagement 

and 

Communicatio

n  

Sensitize employees on Revised 

Strategic Plan, performance 

contract and reporting 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

No. 

sensitized 

No. 90 0 4 3 2 2 

11 

Organize team building/bonding 

activities 

Director 

Corporate 

Number  No 5 2 2 2 2 2 

10 
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Objective  Initiatives 

/projects 

Activities  Responsible 

person  

Expected 

outputs  

Measure  5 year 

target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 

Budget  

Services 

Implement recommendations from 

team building activities reports  

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 

0 

Employee 

Relations 

Develop and implement grievance 

handling and disciplinary 

procedures as per the existing 

Labour Law guidelines 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 

0 

Sensitize employees on the 

grievance handling and 

disciplinary procedures 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Report % 100 0 0 0 0 0 

0 

Organizational 

Culture 

Change 

Conduct current organizational 

culture assessment  

Director 

Corporate 

Services  

Number No 1 0 0 0 1 0 

1 

Implement the findings of the 

survey 

Director 

Corporate 

Services  

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 0 0 0 1.5 1.5 

3 

Quality 

Management 

System 

Develop Internal Standard 

Operating Procedures 

Director 

Corporate 

Services  

SOPs No 3 0 0 0 4 0 

4 

Implement the SOP’s Director 

Corporate 

Services  

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 0 0 0 0 3 

3 

Acquire ISO Certification Director 

Corporate 

Services  

Certificate No 1 0 0 0  0 2 

2 

Ensure compliance to quarterly 

management meetings within the 

Authority 

Director 

General  

Number No. 20 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 

0.5 
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Objective  Initiatives 

/projects 

Activities  Responsible 

person  

Expected 

outputs  

Measure  5 year 

target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 

Budget  

Enhance 

automation 

at the 

Authority 

ICT 

governance 

structure 

Develop and implement ICT 

roadmap 

 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Roadmap No 1 0 1.5 0 0 0 

1.5 

Implement ICT Policy, Procedure 

and Guidelines 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 0 1 0 0 0 

1 

Implement information security 

management systems (ISMS) 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 0 1.5 1.5 1.5 0 

4.5 

Implement Maintenance Plan for 

all ICT Equipment  and systems 

within the Authority 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 2 8 10 10 10 40 

Review and Redesign the 

Authority’s  website  

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Proportion 

of review  

% 100 0 0 0 3 0 3 

Automate all Quality Audit Tools Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Proportion 

automate

d 

% 100 0 0 0 0 0 0 

Acquire and setup infrastructure 

to support the Automated systems. 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Proportion 

acquired 

% 100 0 0 0 75 0 75 

Acquire system security software 

such as anti-virus, Firewalls etc. 

Director 

Corporate 

Proportion 

acquired   

% 100 0 0 0 5 0 5 
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Objective  Initiatives 

/projects 

Activities  Responsible 

person  

Expected 

outputs  

Measure  5 year 

target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 

Budget  

Services 

Integrated 

Management 

Information 

System 

Implement Enterprise Resource 

Planning (ERP) Phase II 

Director 

Corporate 

Services  

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 15 10 10 10 8 

53 

Modernize ICT Equipment’s, Voice 

and Data Network Infrastructure 

at the Authority 

Director 

Corporate 

Services  

Proportion 

modernize

d 

% 100 0 10 5 5 5 

25 

Implement Cyber security Director 

Corporate 

Services  

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 0 5 5 5 5 

20 

Automation of classification 

assessment tools  

Director S & 

Q/Director 

Corporate 

Services 

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 0 5 5 0 0 

10 

Development of the Knowledge 

Management System 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

System  No 1 0 2 0 0 0 

2 

Implement Knowledge 

Management System 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 0 2 3 2 0 

7 

Improve the 

working 

environment 

at the 

authority 

Conducive 

work 

environment 

Undertake an evaluation of 

required office space and 

equipment 

Director 

Corporate 

Services  

Number  No. 1 0 3 0 0 0 

3 

Implement evaluation report 

recommendations 

Director 

Corporate 

Services  

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 0 0 2 2 0 

4 
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Objective  Initiatives 

/projects 

Activities  Responsible 

person  

Expected 

outputs  

Measure  5 year 

target  

Period/Budget Ksh (Millions) 

Y1 Y2 Y3 Y4 Y5 Total 

Budget  

Bi-annual Work Environment 

Satisfaction Survey 

Director 

Corporate 

Services  

Index  % 80 0 2 0 2 0 

4 

Implement work environment 

survey report recommendations 

Director 

Corporate 

Services  

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 0 0 2 0 1 

3 

Develop a code of conduct and 

ethics  

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Code of 

conduct 

No. 1 0 1.5 0 0 0 

1.5 

Bi-annual Employee Satisfaction 

Survey 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Index  % 80 0 1 0 1 0 

2 

Implement Employee Satisfaction 

survey report recommendations 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 0 0 0  0 1 

2 

Management of Occupational 

Safety and Health throughout the 

Authority 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Proportion  No. 5 0 0.5 0.5 .05 0 

1.05 

Prevention and Management of 

HIV/AIDS 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Proportion 

of staff 

sensitized 

No. 5 0.5 0.5 1 1 1 

4 

Work 

implements 

and 

equipment 

Procurement of Plant and 

Machinery 

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

Proportion 

procured  

% 100 15 45 30 35 26 

151 

Develop and implement a 

maintenance Plan for all Plant and 

Equipment  

Director 

Corporate 

Services 

% of 

implement

ation 

% 100 0 5 6 6 7 

24 

 
TOTAL 179.8

0 

425.2

0 

419.6

0 

515.

45 

440.

50 

1980.5

5 
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KEY: 
Y1 Financial Year 1 (2018-2019) 
Y2 Financial Year 2 (2019-2020) 
Y3 Financial Year 3 (2020-2021) 
Y4 Financial Year 4 (2021-2022) 
Y5 Financial Year 5 (2022-2023) 
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APPENDIX 2: CORPORATE SCORE CARD  

 PERS-
PECTIVE 

CORPORATE 
OBJECTIVE 

UNIT OF 
MEASURE 

WEIGHT 2018/2019 2019/2020 2020/2021 2021/2022 2022/2023 Total  

2018-2022 

S
T

A
K

E
H

O
L
D

E
R

 

Enhance 

customer 
satisfaction  

% 

1.8 

 8,000,000   14,800,000   11,500,000   14,500,000   12,200,000   61,000,000  

Enhance 
National 
Cohesion and 
Values 

% 

0.4 

 500,000   3,500,000   2,500,000   8,500,000   7,500,000   22,500,000  

Subtotal Total    2.2  8,500,000   18,300,000   14,000,000   23,000,000   19,700,000   83,500,000  

F
IN

A
N

C
E

 

Enhance 
financial 
sustainability 

% 
5.3 

 15,000,000   29,000,000  35,000,000  50,000,000   60,000,000   189,000,000  

Improve financial 

management  

% 
0.5 

 0  10,500,000   1,000,000   3,500,000   1,000,000   16,000,000  

Subtotal Total    5.8  15,000,000   39,500,000  36,000,000  53,500,000   61,000,000   205,000,000  

O
P
E

R
A

T
IO

N
S
 

Enhance quality 
of service within 
the Tourism 
Sector 

% 

15.4 

 58,000,000   89,000,000  127,000,000  135,000,000  135,000,000   544,000,000  

Enhance 
professionalism 
in the Tourism 

Sector 

% 

1.8 

 4,000,000   3,000,000   8,000,000  26,000,000   24,000,000   65,000,000  

Enhance 
standards in the 
Tourism Sector 

% 
16.8 

 12,000,000  126,000,000  127,000,000  163,500,000   64,500,000   593,000,000  
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Facilitate tourism 
trade 

% 
0.6 

 200,000   7,200,000   2,200,000   7,700,000   4,200,000   21,500,000  

Monitor trends in 
the Tourism 
Sector  

% 
0.7 

 3,100,000   7,000,000   4,000,000   7,000,000   4,000,000   25,100,000  

Enhance 
partnerships  
and 
collaborations  

% 

0.8 

 0  9,000,000   4,000,000  10,700,000   4,000,000   27,700,000  

Subtotal Total    36.1  77,300,000  241,200,000  272,200,000  349,900,000  335,700,000  1,276,300,000  

O
R

G
A

N
IZ

A
T

IO
N

A
L
 

C
A

P
A

C
IT

Y
 

    

Improve 
Management of 
Human capital 

% 

2.5 

 147,300,000   320,700,000   338,600,000   351,900,000   371,500,000   1,530,000,000  

Enhance 
automation at 
the Authority 

% 
7.1 

 17,000,000   46,000,000   39,500,000   116,500,000   33,000,000   252,000,000  

Improve the 
working 
environment 

% 
46.3 

 15,500,000   58,500,000   41,500,000   47,050,000   36,000,000   198,550,000  

Subtotal Total    
55.9 

179,800,000   425,200,000   19,600,000   15,450,000   440,500,000  1,980,550,000  

 
OVERALL 
TOTAL  

% 
100.0 

280,600,000 724,200,000 341,800,000 441,850,000 856,900,000 3,545,350,000 
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APPENDIX 3:  PERFORMANCE CONTRACT REPORT  

ANNUAL PERFORMANCE REPORT                                                               FORM 1 

 

NAME OF MDA: TOURISM REGULATORY AUTHORITY       

 

YEAR ENDING: ……………………………………… 

FINANCIAL STEWARDSHIP AND 
DISCIPLINE INDICATORS 

(Examples of Performance 
Indicators provided here below) 

UNIT OF 
MEASURE 

CUMULATIVE FOR THE YEAR 

Actual (A) Target (B) Variance (A-
B)  

A1 Absorption of Allocated (GoK) 
Funds 

    

A2 Absorption of Externally 
Mobilized Resources 

    

 Comments on any Variance [(Un) Favorable, Causes and any Action Taken 

 

 

NOTE: The Comments on any variance should be on every Performance 
Indicator  
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APPENDIX 4: ANNUAL PERFORMANCE REPORT (WORK PLAN)                                                

 

ANNUAL PERFORMANCE REPORT  (WORK PLAN)                                               FORM 2 

YEAR ENDING …………………………………………………………….. 

PROJECTED OUTPUT 

 

Example: 

Enhanced quality of service in the 

tourism sector 

 

(Examples of Activities under 
this output are provided here 
below) 

UNIT OF 

MEASURE 

CUMULATIVE FOR THE YEAR  

ACTUAL (A) TARGET (B) VARIANCE 

(B-A) 

   

a Conduct training of Quality 
Assurance Officers for 

implementation of minimum 

standards & food safety audit 

    

 Comments on variance 

 

 

NOTE:  

1) The Comments on any variance should be on every Performance 
Indicator 

2) Means of verification as captured in the Workplan should be provided 

alongside the report as documentary evidence.  
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APPENDIX 5: QUARTERLY PERFORMANCE REPORTING  

 

 

 
QUARTERLY PERFORMANCE REPORTING  

 

FORM 1A 
QUARTER ENDING …………………………. 

 

PERFORMANCE INDICATORS FOR: (Specify Department) 

FINANCIAL 
STEWARDSHIP & 

DISCIPLINE 

INDICATORS  

(Examples of 
Performance Indicators 
provided here below) 

UNIT OF 
MEASURE 

TARGET FOR 
CONTRACT 

PERIOD 

QUARTER CUMULATIVE TO DATE 

ACTUAL  TARGET FOR 
QUARTER 

VARIANCE 
(B-C) 

ACTUAL  TARGET  VARIANCE 
(E-F) 

A B C D E F G 

1 Absorption of 
Allocated (GoK) 

Funds 

        

2 Pending Bills          

 Comments on any Variance [(Un) Favorable, Causes and any Action Taken 

………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 

 

NOTE: The Comments on any variance should be on every Performance Indicator  

ANNEX 1 
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ANNEX 2 

APPENDIX 6: QUARTERLY PERFORMANCE REPORTING (WORKPLAN)     

                                                                           

 
QUARTERLY PERFORMANCE REPORTING (WORKPLAN)                                                                                FORM 2A 

 

QUARTER ENDING …………………………. 

 

PERFORMANCE INDICATORS FOR: (Specify Department) 

PROJECTED OUTPUT 

 

Enhanced quality of service in the 

tourism sector 

  
(Examples of Activities under this output 
are provided here below) 

UNIT OF 

MEASURE 

TARGET 

FOR 

CONTRACT 

PERIOD 

QUARTER CUMULATIVE TO DATE 

ACTUAL  TARGET 

FOR 

QUARTER 

VARIANCE 

(B-C) 

ACTUAL  TARGET  VARIANCE 

(E-F) 

A B C D E F G 

1 Conduct training of Quality 

Assurance Officers for 

implementation of minimum 

standards & food safety audit 

        

2 Review EAC Classification Criteria         

 Comments on any Variance [(Un) Favorable, Causes and any Action Taken 
………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 

 
NOTE:  

1) The Comments on any variance should be on every Performance Indicator 
2) Means of verification as captured in the Workplan should be provided alongside the report as 

documentary evidence. 
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Utalii House, 5th Floor 
P.O Box 25357-00100, Nairobi, Kenya 
Telephone +254 (0) 701 444777 
Email: dg@tourismauthority.go.ke 
Website: www.tourismauthority.go.ke 

 

 


